

Working Paper 2020-9

Creating an Enabling Environment for the Social and Solidarity Economy through Public Policies in Durban, South Africa

Susan Steinman

prepared for the UNRISD project on Promoting SSE through Public Policies: Guidelines for Local Governments

September 2020

UNRISD Working Papers are posted online to stimulate discussion and critical comment.



The United Nations Research Institute for Social Development (UNRISD) is an autonomous research institute within the UN system that undertakes multidisciplinary research and policy analysis on the social dimensions of contemporary development issues. Through our work we aim to ensure that social equity, inclusion and justice are central to development thinking, policy and practice.

UNRISD, Palais des Nations 1211 Geneva 10, Switzerland

Tel: +41 (0)22 9173020 Fax: +41 (0)22 9170650 info.unrisd@un.org www.unrisd.org



The Global Social Economy Forum is a global social and solidarity economy (SSE) network that aims to serve as a hub for sharing visions and experiences through cross-border collaboration and cooperation based on multilateral (public-private-community) partnerships for an inclusive, equitable and human centered world for all of us.

Copyright $\ensuremath{\mathbb{O}}$ United Nations Research Institute for Social Development (UNRISD) and Global Social Economy Forum (GSEF)

This is not a formal UNRISD publication. The responsibility for opinions expressed in signed studies rests solely with their author(s), and availability on the UNRISD website (www.unrisd.org) does not constitute an endorsement by UNRISD of the opinions expressed in them. No publication or distribution of these papers is permitted without the prior authorization of the author(s), except for personal use.

Contents

1	Introduction	1
	1.1 Durban as a research site	
	1.2 Methodology	2
	1.3 Limitations and delimitations of the study	3
	1.3.1 Limitations	3
	1.3.2 Delimitations	3
2	Overview of the SSE Sector in South Africa	4
	2.1 Non-profit organizations	4
	2.2 Cooperatives	5
	2.3 The Informal Economy	5
	2.4 <i>Stokvel</i> , burial societies and mutuals	5
	2.5 The size of the SSE and its scope of operations	6
3	Making Synergies at the National Level	7
4	Coordination Between the eTMM and Other Government Levels	. 10
	4.1 Government levels above eTMM	. 10
	4.1.1 The importance of a "driver" of the growth of cooperatives in KZN	. 10
	4.1.2 Strategy development KZN provincial legislature	.11
	4.1.3 Autonomy of the cooperatives vs labour laws	.11
	4.2 Policies and institutions of the eTMM	
	4.2.1 Capitalizing on existing policies and institutions	.12
	4.2.2 Principles underpinning strategies and implementation plans	.13
5	Key Stakeholders	
	5.1 National government departments and agencies	
	5.2 The eThekwini Metropolitan Municipality (eTMM)	
	5.3 The Durban Chamber of Commerce and Industry (DCCI)	
	5.4 Academic institutions in the eTMM area	
	5.5 Private sector	.17
6	Policies and Institutions to Promote SSE	.17
	6.1 Promotion of SSE and marketing its goods and services	. 19
	6.1.1 The eThekwini Metropolitan Municipality (eTMM)	
	6.1.2 Durban Chamber of Commerce and Industry (DCCI)	21
	6.1.3 Small Enterprise Development Agency (SEDA)	. 22
	6.1.4 Universities	
	6.1.5 Apex organizations	. 22
	6.2 Finances and access to finance	
	6.2.1 The eThekwini Metropolitan Municipality (eTMM)	. 22
	6.2.2 Small Enterprise Development Agency (SEDA)	. 22
	6.2.3 Small Enterprise Financial Agency (SEFA)	.23
	6.2.4 Organizations, associations and stakeholders	
	6.3 Planning	.23
	6.3.1 The eTMM	
	6.4 Training and capacity building	
	6.4.1 The eThekwini Metropolitan Municipality (eTMM)	.26
	6.4.2 The Durban Chamber of Commerce and Industry (DCCI)	
	6.4.3 Small Enterprise Development Agency (SEDA)	. 27
	6.4.4 Incubation	
	6.4.5 eTMM	
	6.4.6 Small Business Development Agency (SEDA)	
	6.4.7 The universities	
	6.5 Scaling up and networking	
	6.5.1 Scaling up	
	6.5.2 Networking	
	6.6 Monitoring and evaluation	
	6.6.1 The eTMM	. 30

7 Conclus	sions and Recommendations	
7.1 Fin	dings	
7.1.1	The eTMM as catalyst	
7.1.2	Custodianship	
7.1.3	Intergovernmental relationships	
7.1.4	The Draft Green Paper on Social Economy (GPSE)	
7.1.5	Synchronicity	
7.1.6	Corruption	
7.1.7	The role of universities	
7.1.8	Marketing	
7.1.9	Procurement	
7.1.10	Non-financial support	
7.1.11	Incubation	
7.1.12	Connecting to the communities	
7.1.13	Advocacy by stakeholders	
7.1.14	Financing	
7.1.15	Labour laws	
7.1.16	Operational challenges	
7.2 Rec	commendations	
7.2.1	Supporting the SSE	
7.2.2	Targeted procurement	
7.2.3	Co-constructing policy with stakeholders	
7.2.4	The informal sector	
7.2.5	Synchronizing cooperative principles and labour laws	
7.2.6	Custodianship	
7.2.7	Resource Mapping	
7.2.8	Training to be coordinated	
7.2.9	Ombudsperson	
7.2.10	Conflict resolution	
7.2.11	Proximity challenges	
7.2.12	Technology commercialization	
7.2.13	The Green Paper for the Social Economy (GPSE)	
7.2.14	Legal entity for social enterprises	
References		
	Statistics for Registered SSE-entities and non-SSE entities by CIPIC	
	Policies and Legislation at the national level impacting the SSE	
Annex C:	The Final Draft Green Paper on the Social Economy	

Boxes

Box 1: The Draft Green Paper on the Social Economy	9
Box 2: The Broad-based Black Economic Empowerment and Cooperatives	12
Box 3: Successful Examples of Scaling Up	29
Box 4: Networking through apex associations	30

Figures

Figure 1: Images of the physical areas governed by the different levels of government	2
Figure 2: Multiple Sources of Data	3
Figure 3: Inclusive Development Plan 2019/2020	14
Figure 4: Presentation Cooperatives Development Plan	19
Figure 5: Public consultation process conducted in various regions	31

Tables

Table 1: Statistical data related to the number of entities for the SSE and non-SSE	6
Table 2: Total amount of cooperatives in each province	10
Table 3: Introduction to the Cooperative Development Plan	25
Table 4: Monitoring and Evaluation	33

Acronyms

Kerenyme					
BBBEE	Broad-based Black Economic Empowerment				
BRICS	Brazil, Russia, India, China, South Africa				
CBDA	Cooperative Banks Development Agency				
ССМА	Commission for Conciliation, Mediation and Arbitration				
CDP	Cooperative Development Plan				
CFI	Cooperative Financial Institutions				
CIPIC	Companies Intellectual Property Commission				
CIS	Cooperatives Incentive Scheme				
COFISA	Cooperative Financial Institutions of South Africa				
CPAS	Community Participation and Action Support				
CSE	Centre for Social Entrepreneurship				
DCCI	Durban Chamber of Commerce and Industry				
DDG	Deputy Director-General				
DSBD	Department of Small Business Development				
DSD	Department of Social Development				
DUT	Durban University of Technology				
еТММ	eThekwini Metropolitan Municipality				
ETU	Education and Training Unit				
GDP	Gross Domestic Product				
GPSE	Green Paper on the Social Economy				
GSEF	Global Social Economy Forum				
IDC	Industrial Development Cooperation				
ILO	International Labour Organisation				
KZN	Kwa-Zulu Natal				
M&E	Monitoring and Evaluation				
NACFISA	National Association for Cooperative Financial Institutions of South Africa				
NACSA	National Apex Cooperative of South Africa				
NCASA	National Cooperative Association of South Africa				
NGO	Non-governmental organisation				
NPC	Non-profit company				
NPI	Non-profit institution				
NPO	Non-profit organisation				
SANACO	South African National Apex of Cooperatives				
SARS	South African Revenue Services				
SEDA	Small Enterprise Development Agency				
SEFA	Small Enterprise Financial Agency				
SME	Small and medium-sized enterprises				
SSE	Social and solidarity economy				
SSEOE	Social and solidarity economy organisations and enterprises				
UKZN	The University of KwaZulu-Natal				
UNRISD	United Nations Research Institute for Social Development				
ZAR	South African Rand				

Acknowledgements

The researcher would like to acknowledge the following individuals and organizations for making this study possible:

- The United Nations Research Institute for Social Development (UNRISD) and the Global Social Economy Forum (GSEF) for—apart from initiating and providing the funding—overseeing the study and providing valuable input and support.
- The Department of Small Business Development (DSBD) and the following individuals who gave their time to participate in the study through interviews and also providing me with material to enrich their input and to serve as part of the literary survey.
 - Mr. Jeffrey Ndumo, the Deputy Director-General of Cooperatives
 - Ms. Smangele Manzi, the Director of Cooperatives, Area 2 in the Department of Economic Development and Tourism at the Kwa-Zulu Natal Provincial Legislature
 - Ms. Maria Swart and Ms. Dina Makhothong from the DSBD's Company Intellectual Property Commission (CIPC) for providing me with statistics on cooperatives and other enterprises in South Africa
- The eThekwini Metropolitan Municipality and the following individuals who gave their time to participate in the study through interviews and providing me with material to supplement their input.
 - Dr Nuthan Maharaj; Senior Professional Planner, Policy, Strategy, Information & Research Department eThekwini Municipality: Economic Development and Investment Promotion Unit
 - Ms. Nonhle Memele; Programme Manager tasked with cooperatives in the Department of Business Support, Tourism and Markets Unit
 - Mr. Mbuyiselwa Ngobese; Programme Facilitator tasked with cooperatives in the Department of Business Support, Tourism and Market Unit
- The Durban Chamber of Commerce and Industry (DCCI) and the following individuals who gave their time to participate in the study through interviews and providing me with material to supplement their input.
 - Mr. Lucian Naidoo (Manager: Marketing and Communications)
 - Mr. Yolan Nagoor (Manager: Policy and Advocacy)
 - Ms. Nanana Sabela (Manager Enterprise Development)

My warmest appreciation to all the above-mentioned institutions and individuals for making this study possible with their enthusiastic participation and support.

Summary

An enabling environment for the social and solidarity economy (SSE) largely depends on policy co-construction with stakeholders, and their commitment to implement policy across all levels of government, especially at the local level. The city of Durban is emerging as an exemplar for creating an enabling environment for the SSE to flourish through the co-construction process of policy making with relevant stakeholders and the implementation of these policies in a consultation process.

Through the eThekwini Metropolitan Municipality (eTMM)¹ in the province of KwaZulu-Natal (KZN), the city experienced success in establishing an enabling SSE environment by means of its Cooperative Development Plan (CDP). Together with partners and stakeholders², the CDP delivered a model that serves as a tried and tested example to be replicated all over South Africa.

Following various socio-economic challenges, the country experienced a proliferation of SSE entities, and active³ registered SSE entities now represent between 16% and 18% of the total of all active registered enterprise entities of all sectors of South Africa. Within the national SSE landscape, the KZN province is a stronghold, accommodating 32% of all registered cooperatives and an estimated 20% of non-profit organizations (NPO) including social enterprises in South Africa.

Apart from enabling policies at the national level, important factors of the provincial government's success in the development of cooperatives for the eTMM area (Durban) lie in this local government's commitment to constructing and implementing the policy with the cooperation of all stakeholders.

The eTMM's CDP provides administrative and technical assistance and training to improve SSE performance and sustainability. The eTMM's assistance includes, but is not limited to:

- converting municipal work streams in areas such as cutting grass, cleaning, maintenance and others into worker cooperatives;
- providing hands-on training in response to identified needs;
- enhancing cooperation between SSE entities by using events such as business fairs as networking platforms;
- engaging stakeholders such as universities, the Small Enterprise Development Agency (SEDA), the Durban Chamber of Commerce and Industry (DCCI) and other relevant government departments to meet the demand for cooperatives' training programmes across all areas of operation and governance;
- providing specialized technological skills training;
- targeting worker cooperatives in eTMM which had newly converted to this status to equip them with the skills and resources for procurement;
- assisting cooperatives in completing administrative and bureaucratic documentation to approach cooperative banks within the area and/or government agencies as formal entities allowing them to access capital and services;
- providing assistance for day-to-day challenges experienced by cooperatives such as member conflict and means to overcome challenges related to proximity, such as problems caused by the distance between cooperative members and transportation costs to bring them together;

¹ The eThekwini Metropolitan Municipality (eTMM) is the local government headquarters located in the city of Durban, responsible for representing Durban and other surrounding towns. Therefore, in this study we use Durban and eTMM interchangeably.

² Stakeholders such as government departments, Small Enterprises Development Agency (SEDA), the Durban Chamber of Commerce and Industry (DCCI) and local universities.

³ Statistics were obtained from the Department of Social Development (DSD) and from the Department of Small Business Development (DSBD)'s unit for Companies Intellectual Property Commission (CIPC) of all active and inactive enterprises, including enterprises in the SSE. Only statistics for active and compliant enterprises were considered valid.

• gathering data from conferences and workshops for monitoring and evaluation.

The eTMM and other stakeholders jointly and/or separately assist the SSE by:

- making annual grants available to non-profit organizations including social enterprises;
- consulting with and engaging informal traders in various projects;
- improving access to markets through marketing, linking SSEs to retail markets and by opening doors and negotiating on behalf of SSEs;
- enabling access to the Cooperatives Incentive Scheme (CIS) providing start-up capital and equipment to a maximum of ZAR 350,000⁴per cooperative;
- gaining access to business incubation services through the eTMM's incubator at its Durban office as well as through two local universities' on-campus incubator facilities.

One of the "burning policy issues" facing SSE organizations and policy makers is that of policy synergy relating to the constitutions and principles of SSE organizations, that is, the autonomy of cooperatives on the one hand and the labour laws of South Africa on the other hand. All levels of government are turning their attention towards resolving this challenge.

⁴ USD1 = ZAR 16.58 (September 2020) vii

1 Introduction

Durban is one of the cities in South Africa where the social and solidarity economy (SSE), and in particular cooperatives, play an important role in local government planning and the realization of a more inclusive economy. The eThekwini Metropolitan Municipality (eTMM), is the local government headquarters located in the city of Durban, responsible for representing Durban and other surrounding towns. Therefore, in this study we use Durban and eTMM interchangeably. The Durban case study illustrates how SSE policy development can create an enabling environment in which the SSE can flourish. The paper also explores SSE policies amidst the social and economic context and its impact on the implementation of policies at all levels of government.

The term SSE is increasingly being used to refer to a broad range of organizations that are distinguished from conventional for-profit enterprises by two core features. First, they have explicit economic *and* social (and often environmental) objectives. Second, they involve varying forms of cooperative, associative and solidarity relations. They include, for example, cooperatives, mutual associations, NGOs engaged in income generating activities, women's self-help groups, community forestry and other organizations, associations of informal sector workers, social enterprise and fair-trade organizations and networks. In this study, Durban's associations for the informal sector workers are also included in SSE (UNRISD 2016) (Utting, P 2016).

This paper introduces the experience of the local government; the eThekwini Metropolitan Municipality (eTMM), headquartered in Durban, as well as the experiences of SSE stakeholders between 2015 and 2019.

1.1 Durban as a research site

Durban (Zulu: *eThekwini*, from *itheku* meaning "bay/lagoon") is the third most populous city in South Africa—after Johannesburg and Cape Town—and the largest city in the South African province of KwaZulu-Natal (KZN).

The eTMM headquarters are located in Durban and has a total population of around 3.44 million habitants, making the combined municipality one of the biggest cities on the Indian Ocean coast of the African continent. It is the second most important manufacturing hub in South Africa after Johannesburg.

To understand the context of the research site, a solid understanding of the three levels of government, and how Durban and the eTMM fits in, is required:

- **National Government**: Laws and policies are approved by Parliament which is made up of the National Assembly and the National Council of Provinces .
- **Provincial Legislature**: There are nine provincial governments made up from elected members. Strategies are approved by the Legislatures. Each province develops a Provincial Growth and Development Strategy that spells out the overall framework and plan for developing the economy and improving services. The provincial legislature of KwaZulu-Natal is therefore relevant in this study.
- Local Government: In South Africa, a metropolitan municipality such as eThekwini of which Durban forms a part executes all the functions of local government for a city or conurbation. There are eight such metropolitan municipalities in South Africa. This is in contrast to areas which are primarily rural, where the local government is divided into district municipalities and local municipalities.

The maps in Figure 1 illustrate the physical areas of jurisdiction of the different levels of government.



Figure 1: Images of the physical areas governed by the different levels of government

1.2 Methodology

This qualitative case study aims to explore the experience of the eTMM, and in particular, the city of Durban in the design, implementation and evaluation of public policies for the SSE during the period 2015-2019. Legal frameworks, supporting organizations, development plans, programmes and finance, marketing, advocacy were identified as key themes to the study.

The research objectives were achieved through adhering to the three phases of the case study (Yin 2003).

• The commissioned the case study included the themes identified by UNRISD. The paper draws on semi-structured interviews conducted between August – November 2019 with parties important to the case study and identified themes. Using the University of Pretoria's online

library, the search for scholarly literature related to the SSE in the eTMM did not identify any previous such research. An abundance of documents related to policy provided by the interviewees as well as documents and information obtained from websites informed the literature review and resonated with previous research on policies for the SSE in South Africa (Steinman 2011) (2017).

• The figure below illustrates the data that informed the preparation, collection and analysis phase of the study.



Figure 2: Multiple Sources of Data

Figure produced by author.

The investigation and analysis were conducted in accordance with the themes provided by UNRISD and adapted where required to suit the case study.

1.3 Limitations and delimitations of the study

1.3.1 Limitations

Limitations refer to circumstances over which the researcher had little or no control.

- Availability of the interviewees proved to be difficult and some interviews were changed at short notice and/or had to be conducted using Voice Over Internet Protocol whenever the person was available.
- Studies and literature about the SSE in Durban and the eTMM are non-existent, hence the extensive use of other data as set out in Figure 1.

1.3.2 Delimitations

Delimitations refer to the boundaries of the study, controlled or selected:

- The obvious delimitation is the physical area of research. While the study was intended for Durban, Durban forms part of the eTMM and this led to the greater area and local authority of the eTMM and Durban to be inclusive of one another.
- There is no reliable data available on the number of SSE organizations and enterprises (SSEOE) operating in the eTMM or Durban, but data for the province of KwaZulu-Natal (KZN) is available. Although the eTMM on a regular basis, through their website and other means, invite SSEOEs to register, the reach of these message and invitations is limited due to various challenges such as access to internet and information. This paucity of reliable statistics around numbers and types is echoed by researchers who undertook a study of small and medium-sized enterprises (SMEs) (Soni 2015).

2 Overview of the SSE Sector in South Africa

The inability of the state to reduce rising unemployment figures and accompanying poverty levels is in all probability responsible for the rise of the SSE in South Africa. This observation was supported by a prominent NPO leader (Gastrow 2019), and the service delivery protests in 2019 which took place across South Africa were also a reason for the growing number of SSE entities.

For the purpose of planning and policy development, it is imperative to obtain a better insight into the size of the SSE, sectors in which the SSE is active, the historical roots and its relation to the informal economy. The SSE comprises different organizational forms which will be discussed in the following sub-sections.

2.1 Non-profit organizations

A non-profit organization (NPO) is defined in the NPO Act 71 of 1997 (as amended) as: "A trust, company or other association of persons established for a public purpose and the income and property of which are not distributable to its members or office-bearers except as reasonable compensation for services rendered".

Types of non-profit organization:

- non-governmental organization (NGO);
- community-based organization ;
- voluntary association ;
- faith-based organization ;
- non-profit company (NPC);
- trusts registered with the Master of the Supreme Court under the Trust Property Control Act 57 of 1988;
- any other voluntary association that is not-for-profit (Department of Social Development (DSD) n.d.).

A total of 485,405 NPOs are registered with the Company Intellectual Property Commission (CIPC) and Department of Social Development (DSD) in South Africa.

Social enterprises are not yet a legal entity, but their existence cannot be denied even in the absence of specific legislation. The draft Green Paper for the Social Economy (GPSE) (see Box 1) acknowledges social enterprises together with the alignment of the SSE policies under one umbrella policy. However, that the legislation for social enterprises and the umbrella policy for the SSE should not be dealt with in one green paper as they constitute two separate issues. Social enterprises should not be on the back on the intended policy for the Social Economy, but a separate green paper needs to be developed. Although there is no common definition of social enterprises yet, the following definition emerged from a study commissioned by the ILO about creating an enabling environment for social enterprises in South Africa: "A social enterprise's primary objective is to ameliorate social problems through a financially sustainable business model, where surpluses (if any) are principally reinvested for the stated purpose"

(Steinman 2010). However, social enterprises currently exist as NPOs, NPIs (Non-profit Institutions), for-profit companies or "hybrid enterprises" which is a combination of two or three of the following organizations: an NPO, a for-profit enterprise and/or a trust.

2.2 Cooperatives

Cooperatives are defined in the South African Cooperative Act, Act 14 of 2005 (as amended) as "an autonomous association of persons united voluntarily to meet their common economic and social needs and aspirations through a jointly owned and democratically controlled enterprise organized and operated on co-operative principles".

This Act enables the registration of primary cooperatives, secondary cooperatives, tertiary cooperatives and national apex cooperatives. Without limiting the number and variety of different forms of cooperatives, a cooperative registered under the terms of this Act may be, but is not limited to:

- housing cooperatives;
- worker cooperatives;
- social cooperatives;
- agricultural cooperatives;
- cooperative burial societies;
- financial [services] cooperatives;
- consumer cooperatives
- marketing and supply cooperatives; and
- service cooperatives

(Government Gazette 2005).

There are 166 844 cooperatives registered in South Africa.

2.3 The Informal Economy

According to Statistics South Africa (Stats SA)'s April – June 2017 Quarterly Labour Force Survey , 2,689,000 South Africans reported working in the informal sector (Hodgson, et al. 2018). However, this figure is growing and, according to the Forbes Africa it is claimed that about three million people—approximately 18% of all employed persons (<u>16.53 million</u>)—are in the informal sector (Forbes Africa 2019). Local government has a constitutional obligation to facilitate economic growth at the municipal level to develop a supportive and facilitative regulatory and policy environment for informal trade in South Africa. According to an interview with the Durban Chamber of Commerce and Industry (DCCI 2019), ten informal trader associations are members of the DCCI and they represent 53,000 traders, a likely estimate given that in the 2009-2010 census, 49,739 street traders were recorded in the city of Durban (LRC Legal Resource Centre 2016). This figure is not inclusive of the whole of the eTMM.

Durban has its own unique blend of informal economy. The eTMM has a market area where informal traders sell Indian spices, foods and materials, which are very popular among tourists. Community Tourist Organizations take tourists on trips to experience the city of Durban as well as more impoverished communities adjacent to Durban. *Spaza shops* are small shops where one can buy food, groceries and clothing which operate from a residential home and are mainly found in the poorer areas of Durban and the eTMM area, providing a subsistence income for many. Taxi Associations also constitute an important part of the informal economy, which regulate a section of public transport using mini-buses. They are particularly important for the South African economy as they provide affordable transport for the masses.

2.4 Stokvel, burial societies and mutuals

Traditionally, a *stokvel* is a pooled savings scheme, whereby members opt in to join a savings club or society, and each member contributes a set amount of money every month. These savings can be used

to buy groceries for Christmas at the end of the year for each member. Another option is based on a predetermined rotation, where each member receives a lump sum pay-out at a specific time of the year.

A burial society can be regarded as a mutual; a mutual belongs to its customers or policy holders. A burial society provides funeral cover for family and adult dependents featuring low premiums, financial advice, fast pay-outs, and family support services for a set amount every month. The burial society will also provide transport for mourners (members of the society) at funerals. The burial society is often underwritten by a large insurance mutual.

2.5 The size of the SSE and its scope of operations

The total number of people employed in the SSE is estimated at 500,000 by the GPSE (Economic Development Department 2019). However, this estimate underestimates the number of SSE organizations and enterprises (SSEOEs), particularly small sized SSEOEs. For instance, the law requires cooperatives to have at least 5 members and those with less than five members cannot be counted. Non-profit Organizations (NPOs) as well as Non-profit Companies (NPCs) are required by law to have at least 3 board members who may be contingency workers for the NPI; over and above employees and volunteer workers. However, the SSE lends itself ideally to volunteer work as well as contingency work (also known as the gig economy) because of its dependence on contract workers for projects. There could be NPOs and NPCs with less than three board members but more than 3 employees which cannot be counted in these statistics. This leads to an underestimation of the number of SSEOEs.

More relevant statistics to registered non-SSE and SSE entities can be obtained from the Department of Small Business Development's (DSBD), division Companies Intellectual Property Commission (CIPC) and from the website of the Department of Social Development (DSD) (Department of Social Development 2019). These statistics relate to the number and type of entity and whether the entities are active, inactive or, in the case of the NPIs registered with DSD, fulfil or not fulfil the necessary criteria. This is the first time that the size of the SSE has been determined in terms of active registered SSE entities in comparison with those of the non-SSE.

Entity Type	Α	A%	В	B%	С
	Total	% of total	Total Active	% of total	% of
	Registered	for all	Registered	Active	Entities
	Entities (Active	entities	Entities in A	entities per	active per
	& Inactive)			B3	type
Total Cl non-SSE Enterprise	PC 6 410 540	93%	1 902 544	83%	30%
SSE Enterprise DSD CIPC	485 405 ⁵ and	7%	386 9686	17%	80%

 Table 1: Statistical data related to the number of entities for the SSE and non-SSE

⁵ Total calculated as follows: CIPC total number of registered SSE entities is 259,690 & DSD total number of Non-profit Institutions (NPIs) also referred to as Voluntary Associations is 225,895.

⁶ Total calculated as follows: CIPC number of active registered SSE entities is 217,253 & DSD total number of compliant NPIs is 169,895 (the Department of Social Development estimates that 56,000 NPIs are non-compliant and therefore regarded as inactive).

TOTAL	6 895 945	100%	2 289 692	100%	N/A
CIPC DSD					

Source: Authors' figures based on data by DSD and CIPIC. December 19, 2019. For more detail, see Annex A: <u>The Statistics for Registered SSE-entities and non-SSE entities by CIPIC</u>

- Of the **6,410 540** non-SSE entities registered with CIPC (Companies Intellectual Property Commission), only **30**% are active while **80%** of all SSE entities totaling **485**, **405** (registered with CIPC and DSD) are active. [Non-compliant NPIs registered through the Department of Social Development (DSD) are treated as inactive]⁷.
- Accordingly, the SSE entities account for 7% of all registered entities but 17% of the total of all **active** registered entities (non-SSE and SSE entities). The non-SSE active entities account for the remaining 83%.

The explanation widely shared is that a large percentage of non-SSE enterprises are inactive because of the existence of "shelf companies" (pre-registered companies for sale through various offices such as attorneys, accountants, and business consultants). The impact on the total number of non-SSE companies on the real economy is therefore misleading although a large number of inactive non-SSE companies remain a reason for concern.

Furthermore, the figures as outlined in Table 1 above do not represent the contribution of the SSE entities to the Gross Domestic Product (GDP), nor the country's employment opportunities. The estimates of the contribution of the SSEs to GDP in the Draft Green Paper on Social Economy (GPSE) are, by its criteria for SSE, not accurate. There is a need to compare "apples with apples" and the SSE is different to mainstream businesses and therefore needs to be measured differently. The fact that almost 80% of all registered SSE entities are active is indeed an indication of the success of the SSE in South Africa.

These figures in Table 1 focus the attention on the real contribution of the SSE in the South African economy. Therefore, a new narrative is emerging regarding the importance of the SSE in job creation and the alleviation of poverty.

There is a lack of reliable data on the scope of SSE's operation at the national level. The eThekwini Metropolitan Municipality (eTMM) did a survey on cooperatives in the municipal area and established that the dominant sectors include construction (24.4%), cleaning services (18.9%), catering services (12.2%) and agriculture (11.1%). The construction sector here includes house building, house renovation, plumbing, roof maintenance, tiling, plastering, bricklaying, carpentry and ceiling (eThekwini Metropolitan Municipality(d) n.d.). In general, social enterprises and NGOs are considered to operate where social needs adopt a focus on prominent interventions such as pre-school education and care, HIV/Aids, hospices, youth development domestic violence, poverty alleviation and care for disabled persons, the blind and/or deaf.

3 Making Synergies at the National Level

In order to study the local government policy implementation for the SSE in terms of the eTMM, it is important to understand the environment: policy cascades from national level, to the provincial level and then to the local level to form the ideal "value chain⁸". Each level of government and the concerned stakeholders add value in each stage from design to implementation and evaluation. For instance:

• National Government develops policies;

⁷ Statistical analysis by author based on figures provided by the Department of Small Business Development's Companies Intellectual Property Commission (CIPC) attached as <u>Annex C</u>.

⁸ A value chain normally refers to the process or activities by which a company adds value to an article, including production, marketing, and the provision of after-sales service. In this instance "value chain" is a metaphor for the way in which all levels of government add value to create an enabling environment for the SSE.

- the Provincial Legislature develop strategies (a broad plan for all the municipalities to follow) to achieve the objectives and goals of the legislation;
- Local Government develops the implementation strategies (often just referred to as "strategy"), or guidelines which are localized, detailed and practical plans on how the provincial strategy would be applied in a specific local and cultural contexts (Interview with Ms. Smangele Manzi, the Director: Cooperatives Area 2 in the Department of Economic Development and Tourism of KZN).

An enabling environment for the SSE is closely linked to supportive policies and even more importantly, the ability to identify synergies across all levels of government and between stakeholders to make a difference at the local level through effective policy instruments such as co-construction. Therefore, a synergistic relationship at all levels of government together with stakeholders within the SSE are a prerequisite for success in strengthening capacity across all levels and subsequently in promoting SSE.

The relationship between the various levels of a government are constitutionally defined as showing cooperation with one another in mutual trust and good faith by assisting, supporting and consulting one another, coordinating their activities and adhering to agreed procedures. The South African Constitution acknowledges that "the three spheres of government are distinctive, interdependent and interrelated", meaning that the three spheres of government are autonomous, but they cooperate in decision-making, budgets, policies and activities, especially cross-cutting issues related to policy, programmes, strategy and in setting up guidelines. This is being undertaken through the Inter-governmental Relations Framework Act passed in 2005 (Education and Training Unit n.d.).

These relationships of cooperation are mainly dependent on elected officials, policy makers and those involved in fostering the relationship between those levels of government. Thus, while there are many pockets of excellence and champions (individuals who commit to and take responsibility for the implementation of a project or policy), there are, unfortunately, also examples of failure at the implementation stage in the SSE in South Africa (Steinman 2017). These challenges lead to policy amendments from time to time such as the amendment subjecting cooperatives to labour laws with unintended consequences dealt with later in this study.

In general, national government introduces legislation, liaises with and guides the Provincial Legislature who in turn, liaise with the local government (Ndumo 2019).⁹ Over the years, the South African government has taken some key measures to support the SSE. This support was enabled through legislation, public policies, programmes and constitutional reforms. The single most important direct legislation relating to the SSE, which was enacted over the last few years, is the Cooperatives Act of 2005 (Act No. 14 of 2005) as amended in 2013.

Other important laws in the local government context and specifically relating to the SSE are:

- The Trust Property Control Act (Act 57 of 1988) which provides for the control of property as many trusts are indicated as charitable.
- The NPO Act of 1997 (Act No. 71 of 1997) (as amended in 2000 and 2012) provides for the establishment of an NPI with the Department of Social Development, which is ideal for smaller, community-based associations.
- Preferential Procurement Policy Framework Act of 2000 (Act No. 5 of 2000) which recognizes cooperatives and small businesses so that they can receive preferential procurement as part of Enterprise Development¹⁰.

⁹ During the interview, Mr. Ndumo provided the researcher with various presentations compiled by him at conferences and of some presentation authored by his colleagues for maximum accuracy in reporting. Therefore, a blend of these presentations/documents and the interview notes is being used.

¹⁰ Enterprise development is a combination of Preferential Procurement, Supplier Diversity, Supplier Development and Enterprise Development programs to service business needs. It is part of the Broad-Based Black Economic Empowerment policy to advance economic transformation in South Africa.

- The Health Act of 2003 (Act No. 61 of 2003) further enables the creation of cooperatives in the health sector.
- Cooperative Banks Act of 2007 (Act No. 40 of 2007) led to the establishment of cooperative banks in South Africa.

The Companies Act of 2008 (Act No. 71 of 2008) (as amended in 2011) did away with the type of nonprofit company called a "Section 21 Company" and established the "non-profit company (NPC). A blend of the above-mentioned laws indeed empowers the SSE at many levels as will be revealed by this study. In addition, an emerging policy to regulate the SSE is taking shape in the form of a Draft Green Paper that, within the context of this study, requires special attention.

Box 1: The Draft Green Paper on the Social Economy¹¹

The Draft Green Paper on the Social Economy (GPSE) (Economic Development Department 2019) needs special attention as it is a Draft Green Paper and not a policy as of yet—it is being coconstructed, but nevertheless constitutes an important element for the development of SSE in South Africa. It must be understood against the backdrop of existing challenges facing the SSE. The document was co-constructed and discussed in South Africa with various stakeholders such as individuals with certain expertise or academics, trade unions and well-known social enterprises, cooperative representative bodies and a number of government departments for the purpose of consultation with stakeholders.

It is against this backdrop that the city of Durban, through cooperation with the eTMM, welcomed the Social Economy National Consultation Conference in Durban, South Africa, where a first draft Green Paper on the Social Economy in South Africa was launched on 25 February 2019.

In South Africa, the process of making a law in many cases starts with a discussion document, otherwise known as a Green Paper. This document is usually drafted in the ministry or department (in this instance sponsored and commissioned by the International Labour Organization [ILO]) providing guidelines to inform the development of policy. It is then published so that all stakeholders can participate and provide input.

The Green Paper may later become a White Paper when there is a certain level of consensus amongst stakeholders. The Economic Development Department will draft the White Paper and submit it to the relevant parliamentary committees for guidance (PMG Parliamentary Monitoring Group n.d.).

There are contentious issues that will influence the progress of the document to a White Paper on the SSE. The introduction for instance touches on the different definitions and descriptions that have resulted in an environment where there is no definitive and all-inclusive understanding of the social economy. Whether the proposed definition will be accepted by parliament is still up for discussion because the process of consultation is still ongoing. Therefore, the GPSE will follow the usual procedures and interrogation before it could be signed into an Act which could take years.

Based on national legislations, the government establishes integrated strategies or frameworks. For instance, the national government's Integrated Strategy on the Development and Promotion of Cooperatives (the Cooperative Strategy) set out an implementation framework for the Cooperatives Development Policy of 2004 and the Cooperatives Act, No. 14 of 2005, as amended in 2013. This strategy ensures that government, through the utilization of various partnership models, engages in joint initiatives with all relevant stakeholders, to holistically promote a strong, viable, self-reliant,

¹¹ For more info, read **Annex** Erreur ! Document principal seulement.: <u>Additional Reading: Public Policies,</u> <u>Programmes and Constitution Reforms</u>; and **Annex** Erreur ! Document principal seulement.: <u>The Final Draft</u> <u>Green Paper on the Social Economy</u>

autonomous and self-sustaining cooperative movement in the country (Department of Trade and Industry(a) 2011). The strategic vision is outlined in the Cooperative Strategy with the aim of promoting cooperatives, formulating strategic pillars, programmes and an implementation plan. The Strategy provides indicators that will be utilized to measure progress and performance in respect to the implementation of the strategy and overall development of cooperatives in South Africa (J. Ndumo 2018).

4 Coordination Between the eTMM and Other Government Levels

4.1 Government levels above eTMM

As of 31 December 2019, there were 166 844 cooperatives in South Africa. 32%, the highest number of all the provinces, of these cooperatives are in KZN even though it is only the second largest province in terms of population.

Region	Number of cooperatives	Percentage (%)
Western Cape	5,160	3.1
Eastern Cape	25,097	15.0
Northern Cape	2,574	1.5
Free State	10,092	6.0
Kwa-Zulu Natal	52,806	31.7
North West	10,250	6.1
Gauteng	30,885	18.5
Mpumalanga	13,347	8.0
Limpopo	16,633	10
Total	166,844	100 %

Table 2: Total amount of cooperatives in each province

Source: Author's figures based on data from Department of Social Development, 2012.

Data on the spread of non-profit organizations (NPOs) and non-profit companies (NPCs) registered with CIPC per region is not available, however the earlier report (Department of Social Development 2012) can be used as a benchmark where the distribution represents the demographics of each province with Gauteng second (20%) to Kwa-Zulu Natal (32%).

4.1.1 The importance of a "driver" of the growth of cooperatives in KZN

In the South African context of the SSE, when it comes to the implementation phase, good and carefully designed policies may fail. One reason for this is that once a policy is constructed, it requires people or a person of influence to commit to it and take responsibility to coordinate its implementation and make resources available. The growth of cooperatives in KZN, according to Mr. Ndumo, was for instance influenced by the then Premier of KZN, Dr Zweli Lawrence Mkhize, in office from 6 May 2009 until 22 August 2013. He played a key role in the establishment and development of cooperatives in the province and can be viewed as the driving force in the promotion of policies for cooperatives in KZN.

Dr Mkhize studied the cooperative sector models from many countries, and this strengthened his belief that the economy should be inclusive. He believed that a thriving small business- and a vibrant cooperative sector combined within a supportive environment would ensure regional and national prosperity and a more inclusive economy¹².

Under the leadership of Dr Mkhize, the Provincial Treasury targeted items for preferential procurement for cooperatives and awarded tenders to cooperatives in all the districts of KZN. Dr Mkhize gave cooperatives the same importance as Small Business Development and established the necessary infrastructure, such as a bank (Ithala Bank) to provide financial support for the cooperatives at the regional and local level. Ithala is a development finance corporation and one of KZN's primary drivers of economic development and a strategic enabler of support for the province's historically disadvantaged communities (Mkhize 2012).

4.1.2 Strategy development KZN provincial legislature

The provincial cooperative development strategy, however, is mainly drawn from national policy. The sustainability of the intervention, the resources, the relationships between all the the stakeholders (provincial and local governments, private sector, government agencies such as SEDA) and risks (such as non-performance by municipalities) are considered and incorporated into the strategy.

The custodianship of cooperatives is vested with the national Department of Small Business Development (DSBD), but when it comes to the provinces, "everybody does as they please" according to Ms. Smangele Manzi¹³, referring to various differences in interpretation of the law, mandates by government departments and agencies. Different provincial government departments also run cooperative programmes and are involved in interpreting and drawing their strategy from the provincial strategy.

At the local level, the municipalities draw on the provincial strategy and develop an implementation plan and provide feedback for the Provincial Legislature. Sister departments¹⁴ at the provincial level have their own implementation strategies and foci. Therefore, it is both desirable and essential that all stakeholders receive training on the provincial strategy to avoid diverse policy interpretations putting the principles of cooperatives at risk, resulting, for instance, in pseudo-cooperatives (Manzi 2019).

4.1.3 Autonomy of the cooperatives vs labour laws

During their interviews, both Mr. Ndumo and Ms. Manzi referred to the issue of achieving policy synergy between cooperative principles and constitutions and the labour laws of South Africa. A major problem is that the Commission for Conciliation, Mediation and Arbitration (CCMA) does not understand cooperative principles when it comes to labour laws even though they are applicable to worker cooperatives. For instance, the cooperative's constitution can terminate the membership of those who are absent at meetings. However, CCMA disregards this constitution and reinstates the membership of those members according to labour laws. Another problem is for instance the salary of members: cooperatives as well and therefore although members can choose against receiving a salary as an autonomous decision, this decision can be thwarted if only one member decides against it. The conundrum is whether the autonomy of cooperatives is at stake. Is it possible or practical for a member

¹² Mr. Ndumo's interview material is subsequently blended with information obtained from the website referring to Mr. Mkhize's State of the Province address in 2013

¹³ Ms. Smangele Manzi, the Director Cooperatives Area 2 in the Department of Economic Development and Tourism at the Kwa-Zulu Natal Provincial Legislature

¹⁴ "Sister departments" are those departments within the same cluster. For instance, a department dealing with economic development will promote cooperatives while a department dealing with social development will do the same for a project to empower women in rural areas.

of cooperatives to not to be subject to South African labour laws? The interviewed persons, Ndumo and Manzi, explained this as a point of conflict and a reason explaining cooperative failure in some instances.

The fact that the CCMA commissioners are not trained and sometimes do not understand the principles of cooperatives results in them treating the disputes as issues of just labour and not in terms of the cooperative's constitution and their principles.

4.2 Policies and institutions of the eTMM

4.2.1 Capitalizing on existing policies and institutions

The eTMM developed an implementation plan—which they refer to as a strategy—for cooperatives. With this plan they create synergies with other legislation acts. One of the main approaches to creating synergies was capitalizing on existing policy documents, frameworks and acts. For instance, in the case where eTMM shaped procurement policy targeting cooperatives through the Broad-based Black Economic Empowerment (BBBEE)¹⁵ Act, in particular when they procure services such as grass cutting and cleaning.

Similarly, the enterprise development aspect of the BBBEE Act is utilized to approach corporations for engagement in cooperative enterprise development and therefore companies such as Tongaat Hulett, Unilever and Engen are linked to cooperatives in the value chain.

Box 2: The Broad-based Black Economic Empowerment and Cooperatives

BBBEE is achieved through ownership, management control, employment equity, skills development, preferential procurement, enterprise development and socio-economic development (Corporate Social Responsibility).

Enterprise development is an inexpensive way to implement BBBEE, but it is not often seen as an option. Big companies offer operational assistance to small, black-owned enterprises as part of enterprise development and this is also a core component of the SA Government's BBBEE strategy and globally recognized as an effective way of reducing poverty.

The eTMM engages companies to assist cooperatives through their enterprise development programmes.

To build cooperatives' capacity, the eTMM officials responsible for the cooperatives programme engaged the South African Revenue Services for support to train cooperatives about tax compliance. They also approached the Small Enterprise Development Agency (SEDA), which provides country-wide funding, to establish a virtual incubator for cooperatives in Durban in partnership with the eTMM¹⁶.

¹⁵ BBBEE – Broad-based Black Economic Empowerment is a government policy to advance economic transformation and enhance the economic participation of Black people (African, Coloured and Indian people who are South African citizens) in the South African economy.

¹⁶ 72 incubators have already been established all over South Africa by the DSDB through the Incubation Support Programme (ISP) to develop incubators and create successful enterprises with the potential to revitalize communities and strengthen local and national economies. There are different types of incubators. A virtual incubator is a "walk-in" incubator with a hotdesk, training areas and meeting facilities for cooperatives and prospective clients.

4.2.2 Principles underpinning strategies and implementation plans

The eTMM follows the following policy principles in constructing the strategy and implementation plan such as the eThekwini Cooperative Development Plan for 2019:

- Establishment of cooperatives should be a bottom-up approach through mobilization of people to start cooperatives.
- Some items of procurement are set aside for cooperatives. •
- There should be a timeframe for cooperative assistance determined by government and the cooperative should be treated as a normal business in terms of assistance.
- The government should encourage cooperatives to mobilize the resources available within their • communities.
- The integration of provincial and local cooperative development support is a crucial principle • underlying the development of cooperatives.
- The government officials should have a thorough and informed understanding of cooperatives • and cooperative principles.
- The government should support but not control cooperatives. •

The eTMM together with stakeholders such as the DCCI and the World Bank developed a strategy to promote economic development for the whole city. It established the eTMM's Economic Development Incentive Policy which aligned with South Africa's national policies and strategies. The policy aims to reduce obstacles to investment, foster an investor-friendly environment and facilitate local and foreign investment (World Bank 2015) (Interview with Nuthan Maharaj¹⁷).

The Cooperative Act (as amended) aligns seamlessly with other enabling acts and policies aimed at alleviating poverty which is a strength of the eTMM. This accounts for both the establishment of an economic development incentive policy to advance investment and the development of cooperatives in the city of Durban within the eTMM.

The Inclusive Development Plan (IDP) is another initiative relevant to SSE development in eTMM. The IDP provides opportunities for the development of the SSE within a broader context of eTMM development. IDP includes elements to enhance the development of cooperatives and the Cooperative Unit of the eTMM is aware of this. Therefore, officials could design and implement projects for cooperatives within a bigger developmental context (Maharaj 2019).

The synergistic nature of the Inclusive Development Plan (IDP) is illustrated in Figure 3.

¹⁷ Dr Maharaj is a Senior Professional Planner for Policy, Strategy, Information & Research Department eThekwini Municipality: Economic Development and Investment Promotion Unit and was interviewed on 6 September 2019.

Figure 3: Inclusive Development Plan 2019/2020



Source: eThekwini Municipality, 2019a.

5 Key Stakeholders

Key stakeholders involved in creating synergies for SSE promotion include various actors at different levels of government. They form part of an enabling ecosystem in which the SSE can flourish. They include but are not limited to national government departments and agencies such as the DCCI, provincial administration, the municipality itself, universities, banks, SSEOEs and for-profit enterprises. In this section we focus on the most influential stakeholders. It should be noted, however, this does not mean that actors which are not mentioned here are less important and/or insignificant.

5.1 National government departments and agencies

National and provincial government departments and agencies are important stakeholders. Some of them were established to provide support to the SMEs to which many cooperatives belong. The examples are: Small Enterprise Development Agency (SEDA) and Small Enterprise Finance Agency (SEFA). Some agencies like SEDA have a local branch office in Durban and provide services to small enterprises including cooperatives and social enterprises. Industrial Development Cooperation (IDC) is an interesting example which shows the shifting focus of industrial development from for-profit enterprises to SSEOEs. A donation from the government of Belgium in 2014 played a significant role in shifting the focus of IDC to the development of the SSE in South Africa.

There are other government departments and agencies which have taken interest in the SSE and therefore are involved in training in SSE, for example compliance with various laws, providing funding for instance for the establishment of business incubators, presenting programmes and/or opportunities. They include but are not limited to: the Department of Social Development, the Department of Economic Development, the Department of Trade and Industry, the Department of Small Business

Development, South African Revenue Services and the Departments of Arts and Culture, and of Tourism.

Various organizations and associations representing or facilitating SSE at the national level play a significant role in the development of cooperatives (Parliamentary Monitoring Group 2018). They are:

- National Apex Cooperative of South Africa (NACSA): its mission is to unite, represent and capacitate cooperatives by harnessing knowledge and technology for radical socio-economic transformation and sustainable development. To fulfil this vision the strategic goals are financial, human capital, market development, lobbying, capacity building, knowledge resources and organization building.
- South African National Apex of Cooperatives (SANACO): established in 2008, It was initiated by cooperatives in the country, and the department that was given the mandate for cooperatives Department of Trade Industry felt that it was not so productive dealing with each cooperative individually, and that a cooperative body needed to be established where cooperatives can fall under one umbrella body.
- National Cooperative Association of South Africa (NCASA): aims to foster values of cooperation in society, and seeks to facilitate the consolidation, building, and development of cooperatives as autonomous, democratic, self-reliant and member-based organizational and enterprise forms.
- The National Association for Cooperative Financial Institutions (CFI) of South Africa (NACFISA): is the representative body which provides support to Cooperative Financial Institutions (CFIs), including registered Cooperatives Banks in term of Cooperative Banks Act (40) 2007 and other CFIs registered with Cooperative Banks Development Agency (CBDA) and permitted to offer financial services.
- Cooperative Banks Development Agency (CBDA): The CBDA was established in terms of Cooperative Banks Act, No. 40 of 2007; and report directly to the minister of Finance and housed within National Treasury (NT).
- Cooperative Financial Institute of South Africa (COFISA): COFISA assists communities that require financial intermediation as an alternative to using loan sharks and assists them in establishing cooperative financial institutions.

5.2 The eThekwini Metropolitan Municipality (eTMM)

In 2002, the eTMM launched a programme aimed at alleviating poverty and unemployment.¹⁸ The municipality subsequently identified procurement as a priority solution for economic development. Enterprise development was also a very important aspect of BBBEE and preferential procurement was one of the pillars of enterprise development (Interview with Mbuyiselwa Ngobese¹⁹).

Within the context of this programme, the Community Participation and Action Support unit (CPAS) (the predecessor to the current custodian of the cooperative development plan) was given a mandate to promote and manage the Cooperative Development Programme within the eTMM. The principles underpinning its mandate were: participation, action and support. The task was aligned with the key priorities of eradicating poverty since it supported those living below the poverty line to become part of the mainstream economy through the establishment of cooperatives. As a result of the CPAS initiative, 96 cooperatives were formed with an average of twenty members each, resulting in approximately 720 people in business and/or employed. CPAS is currently the custodian of the non-profit organizations and community-based organizations.

¹⁸ This section is based on interviews with Mr. Mbuyiselwa Ngobese, Business Development Facilitator and Ms. Nonhle Memela, the Programme Manager, both within the Department of Economic Development of the eTMM.

¹⁹ Business Development Facilitator in the Business Support, Tourism and Market Unit tasked with cooperatives.

The Business Support Tourism and Market Unit is the current custodian of the Cooperative Development Programme. Its strategy was adjusted to go beyond the 96 CPAS-formed cooperatives to include all cooperatives in the eTMM.

Specific objectives of the programme are:

- promoting the equality of cooperatives through enterprise development, preferential procurement and skills development;
- assisting cooperatives' participation in training programmes provided by the eTMM aimed at increasing their productivity;
- contributing to the sustainability of cooperatives through various interventions and trainings to increase their capacity and connect them with possible clients as well as assisting them with compliance;
- contributing to sustainable development of cooperative members' communities—for instance, cooperative members can run soup-kitchens or participate in events to benefit the poor and vulnerable members of the community. Together with informal traders the cooperatives were instrumental in assisting the Durban Chamber of Commerce and the eTMM with disaster management during floods by distributing donations, such as blankets to the communities.

(eThekwini Metropolitan Municipality(b) 2019)

To achieve its objectives, the eTMM interacts with influential stakeholders such as the Durban Chamber of Commerce and Industry (DCCI), the provincial and national departments of Small Business Development, Economic Development, Tourism, Environmental Affairs, Social Development, Education, SEDA, SEFA, Industrial Development Corporation (IDC), South African Home Loans, and private firms such as Huletts, Eskom (still in the negotiation phase) and Nedbank for financial literacy training, the basics of managing finances income and expenditure and basic terminology. The relevant Bargaining Councils see to it that different workers within the SSE are not exploited (Interview with Ms. Memele, see footnote 16).

5.3 The Durban Chamber of Commerce and Industry (DCCI)

The Durban Chamber of Commerce and Industry (DCCI) exists as a non-profit company under the Companies Act 71 of 2008, with a proud legacy as the oldest and largest metropolitan Chamber in Africa.

The mandate of the DCCI requires it to lobby and advocate on behalf of its members by addressing and identifying pertinent issues and forwarding them to appropriate forums. The DCCI recently launched a new portfolio under their membership which had not been represented, namely the informal economy. A significant section of the SSE, namely social enterprises and informal traders' associations have already established forums under the auspices of the DCCI. These benefit the SSE, too, such as the DCCI's business practitioners, through robust strategic engagements with stakeholders, drill down into issues and provide experience-based insights to resolve problems. These forums provide insight to the common challenges faced by the business communities, including SSE enterprises. The DCCI also identifies key opportunities that can be created by enabling a resilient and conducive business environment whereby all business forms, including the SSE can benefit.

While they do not have a portfolio or forum for cooperatives and *stokvels* yet, it is envisaged that cooperatives can and will follow suit of social enterprises and informal traders' association in the future. In fact, cooperatives can access the tools available through the DCCI such as training in the running of an enterprise and assistance with compliance through legal services.

The DCCI signed on several informal trade associations whose membership totals approximately 53,000. During the 2019 floods when businesses were asked to assist communities affected by the flood,

they bought goods and food from spaza shops²⁰. The informal economy is empowered to assist with such initiatives in their communities and the Non-Profit Forum forms part of the DCCI's 20 Forums. Businesses are also encouraged to donate financial resources and to procure through SSEOEs for disaster relief.

The DCCI is increasingly acknowledging the importance of the SSE and including the sector in its operations to the benefit of the SSE.

5.4 Academic institutions in the eTMM area

A growing number of academic institutions, namely universities, are not only teaching and researching SSE, but also exploring ways of facilitating the SSE. In the eTMM area, teaching, researching and incubating SSE are the main activities in which academic institutions play a key role. For instance, Durban University of Technology (DUT) has a directorate for Social Entrepreneurship and a virtual incubator for social enterprises which are sponsored by SEDA. It delivers services and training to social enterprises and they also have a Social Enterprise Forum where social enterprises can meet, network and form value chains. The University of KwaZulu-Natal (UKZN) has created several spaces for SSE in partnership with both public and private sectors. Firstly, it created the Local Economic Development Champions Alumni Network which is a platform where KZN's social entrepreneurs can regularly network, share resources and enhance collaborations. It is the latest deliverable development from the partnership between the KZN Economic Development, Tourism and Environmental Affairs Department and the University of KZN (UKZN(a) 2018). Secondly, it established the UKZN InQubate (a virtual incubator). In collaboration with UNZN InOubate, the College of Agriculture, Engineering and Science embarked on a highly strategic project with the Dube Trade Port Corporation in the development of one of its business zones, and the Dube AgriZone aimed at benefitting cooperative farmers (UKZN(b) n.d.). Thirdly, it established a diploma course in Cooperative Management at UKZN Richards Bay Campus. This programme is one of the first accredited academic diplomas in this field. It aims to equip students with the skills and knowledge required to qualify them for employment as managers and supervisors of small and medium-sized cooperatives. Graduates will be able to manage the operations of cooperative organizations, and mobilize resources from members of cooperatives for growth and wealth generation. They also acquire broad-based business management skills. Career opportunities include: cooperative management, cooperative training and educational specialists, cooperative promoters/advisors, cooperative auditors, credit officers for micro-financing and project development officers with NGOs (UKZN(c) Richards Bay n.d.). The graduates often work as interns at cooperatives but according to those interviewed at the eTMM, this arrangement is unsatisfactory as interns prefer to work with cooperatives in a corporate or advisory context rather than setting up and establishing cooperatives themselves.

5.5 Private sector

Examples of private sector involvement include donations from companies or corporations to nonprofits and/or social enterprises, as well as procurement from SSEOEs. A host of companies use enterprise development and corporate social responsibilities allocations for taxation purposes, but also as a means to be actively involved in their communities. The funds are mainly made available to nonprofit organizations (NPOs) and in a few cases for cooperatives.

6 Policies and Institutions to Promote SSE

Co-construction has been increasingly emphasized as a key principle of designing and implementing policies for SSE. In South Africa, participation in policy design through multi-stakeholder dialogue for

²⁰ A spaza shop is an informal shop within a residential area and usually run from home.

most policies is very good. Not only because it is required in terms of government policy, but extraparliamentary stakeholders also demand to be involved in the process of policy formulation and all the expected processes and procedures. As consultation with communities and key stakeholders are key to policy formulation, South Africa has some of the best social and economic policies (Steinman, 2017).

Civic participation is dynamic, but the drive to implement policies is not always sustained (Steinman, 2017). Implementation of the policies needs to be undertaken with the same drive and spirit in which the co-construction of these policies took place. Accordingly, the eTMM serves as an important benchmark for other local governments in South Africa as they sustained the consultation and co-construction of policy through to the implementation level.

This section deals with the policies and insitutions providing support to the SSE through means such as planning, promoting, marketing and financing. In a nutshell, how and what are all the stakeholders' contributions to promote the establishment of SSE enterprises and enhance its operations and sustainability. The various stakeholders identified in the previous section jointly through co-construction process or individually add value to or assist the SSE through planning, rolling out programmes, promoting, marketing the sector and linking them to finance or even financing them.

In the eTTM, a draft policy is presented to the community for input through public consultation with the SSE. The business community and every organization or individual that could contribute was invited. The outcomes of these consultations and the subsequent policy was undertaken through a workshop with the elected members of the city council; presented to the Executive Committee of the eTMM for recommendations, and then presented to the council for final approval during October 2015 (Memele 2019).

The eTMM views the Cooperative Development Plan within the context of four strategic pillars which are applied in various ways to provide the operational support for the cooperatives as set out in Figure 4. With this framework, the eTMM provides operational support to the SSE with the programme and a division dedicated to cooperatives while social enterprises and NPOs receive grants from the Community Participation and Action Support (CPAS) unit of the eTMM. Together with SMEs, these organizations also have access to the business incubator of the eTMM. The incubator has been established in partnership with the Small Enterprise Development Agency (SEDA)²¹.

Community organizations receive funding from eThekwini Municipality to continue their work. NPOs such as women abuse support groups, early childhood development centres, organizations for the disabled, feeding schemes and youth missions all receive the same set amount from the municipality.

The Business Support Tourism and Markets unit dealing with cooperatives also has a team of Informal and Retail Markets dealing with informal sector enterprises. The key functions of this team are to:

- provide a management service in accordance with council policy and within National, Provincial and other legislation to trading in public spaces;
- identify new and existing areas for management, upgrading and development for recommendation to the council and their funding sources;
- provide community consultation service with relevant stakeholders on behalf of Council:
- provide a related public enquiries service;
- identify, implement and monitor support programme and opportunities;
- initiate and provide policy documents related to all street trading issues in the council.

(eThekwini Metropolitan Municipality(c) n.d.).

²¹ This section is based on interviews with two officials, Ms. N Memele (Programme Manager) and Mr. M Ngobese (Business Programme Facilitator).



Figure 4: Presentation Cooperatives Development Plan

Source: Memele, n.d. (used with permission).

Instead of this four pillar framework, we examine policies and institutions to promote SSE through a framework which includes the areas of Promotion and Marketing; Financing; Planning; Training and Capacity Building; Incubation; Scaling-up and Networking; and Monitoring and Evaluation. In particular we analyse the policies and institutions in these areas with a focus on major players in policy design and implemention.

6.1 Promotion of SSE and marketing its goods and services

6.1.1 The eThekwini Metropolitan Municipality (eTMM)

In order to roll out the Cooperative Strategy the eTMM made use of a consulting company going to every corner of the city to inform the public of the Cooperative Strategy and to identify cooperatives which can play a major role in realizing the goals of the Strategy. The consulting company under the supervision of the eTMM consulted all stakeholders including the cooperatives' clients, small business, and different government departments. The sole purpose of the invitation was to listen to and discuss how cooperatives can be promoted and improved with these stakeholders. The eTMM also utilizes consulting companies to reach out to corporations and give them an overview of the eTMM's commitments to develop the SSE.

As a marketing strategy, the eTMM provides opportunities for cooperatives to showcase their products and services. The eTMM also facilitates cooperatives' access to local, national and international markets. For instance, the eTMM helped cooperatives to capitalize on opportunities from the well-established mainstream retail concerns in South Africa such as food, clothing and an international car manufacturer.

The Business Support Programme²² focusing on small business enterprises including SSEOEs aims to create an enabling environment for business enterprises and the SSE. The programme includes interventions of a technical and non-technical nature. Technical interventions would, for instance be directed at specific skills such as keeping record of cashflow or address an agricultural technique that could benefit the enterprise and so on. Non-technical interventions include training programmes on a variety of topics relating to compliance, life skills, access to finance, entrepreneurial skill development through training sessions, seminars and mentoring and coaching. An example is training in "pitching" for business. The enterprises engage in a "Dragon's Den" challenge to assist small enterprises and SSEs in pitching their services or goods.

Another challenge is related to the difficulty of SSE accessing retail outlets. Due to existing relationships between big corporations and suppliers which have consolidated over many years, small businesses and SSEOEs could not access retail outlets. Through the Business Support Programme, a platform was created to establish links between large enterprises and small enterprises including cooperatives. This platform contributed to transferring technology, knowledge and skills from large enterprises to small business enterprises including SSEOEs and cooperatives. As such, successful business linkages involve much more than matching activities between large and small enterprises. In this context, the purpose of business linkages is for small enterprises and the SSE to learn to position themselves among medium and large organizations, identifying specific areas where they can become suppliers for large companies or even partner with them to deliver specific services. In the eTMM region, exhibitions and fairs have also been used to encourage networking. Specifically, the Durban Business Fair is a prime example of where business linkages are forged between large enterprises, sectorial cooperatives and small enterprises by marketing and exhibiting their services or goods together or collectively. The Durban Business Fair takes place quarterly and the eTMM monitors the results, such as how many cooperatives sell products and whether their customers remain loyal. The eTMM also approached potential buyers such as SPAR stores, one of the largest retailers in the country, on behalf of these SSEOEs and other enterprises in order to help them to sell their goods and services to them.

Furthermore, in the case of cooperatives, the eTMM created a platform for bulk buying to effect larger discounts influenced by and similar to the purchasing strategy of Somali traders in South Africa²³. This is part of the enterprise development service provided by the eTMM to assist cooperatives in becoming more sustainable.

Some procurement items are targeted to cooperatives by using the BBBEE amendment as approved by the eTMM by giving preference to black-owned enterprises and cooperatives. Preferential procurement is a priority solution for economic development and therefore preferential procurement is an important pillar of Enterprise Development .

The cooperatives receive long-term contracts as opposed to tendering competitively for a contract as long-term contracts are intended to be a stepping-stone towards the sustainability of cooperatives. To date eTMM secured 540 cooperatives and spending is estimated at approximately ZAR 100 million.

As part of promoting and marketing small businesses and the SSE, the Cooperative Development Unit actively communicates with various stakeholders ranging from municipal councillors and officials, government to government agencies such as SEDA, Ithala Bank and the cooperatives. The Unit disseminates information on such issues as the development strategy, national support services and programmes, the eTMM specific support services and market or business opportunities. This dissemination of information can be achieved through letters or the distribution of documents; training,

²² The Business Support Programme includes the Cooperative Development unit, The Community Participation and Action Support as well as the Informal Economy and Retail units at the eTMM.

²³ In the previously disadvantaged communities, Somali citizens have small stores usually on the residential premises called "spaza" stores. They are very effective and club together and do bulk buying resulting in their prices being competitive. This method is being upheld as a "best practice" in South Africa and universities, entrepreneurship centres and others train local traders to be more competitive.

capacity building and information distribution; workshops; fairs/flea markets; road shows; email messages; cell-phone SMS.

Another unit within the Business Support Programme playing a significant role in facilitating access to market is the Informal Trade and Retail Unit. According to the eTMM the management and development of informal economy, especially street trading and retail markets, involve the declaration of management zones²⁴, demarcation of trading areas, issuing of permits, organizing traders into area committees that feed into citywide forum, and the ongoing collection of rentals. This also requires that municipal bylaws be enforced, and that the unit engages in conflict resolution where the interests of residents, traders and the formal economy come into conflict. Retail and flea markets, business incubators/hives have been set up to provide support for these emerging entrepreneurs in the informal sector.

6.1.2 Durban Chamber of Commerce and Industry (DCCI)

The DCCI encourages its members to make use of SSE services for disaster management purposes as their local proximity enables them to reach communities with goods and foods in a crisis. The DCCI further encourages the SSE to engage with social problems and link them to members who may want to assist in addressing these problems.

The eTMM links, through the DCCI, the cooperatives directly to business clusters, for example manufacturing and chemical businesses. The mentoring programme of the DCCI is very effective according to the officials interviewed. Members of the DCCI would volunteer to mentor for instance cooperatives or start-ups to assist them towards sustainability if it is requested.

The DCCI's mentoring programme provides the SSEOEs with an opportunity to gain more knowledge and new skills, for example craft and design which concern cooperative businesses. Many SSEOEs receive tailored support from a range of experts in design, production, business, marketing, branding and craft-specific technical expertise. Mentoring is delivered one-on-one or in group settings.

The DCCI tooka major step towards organizational inclusiveness by acknowledging the contribution of informal traders and allowing associations of informal traders to become members. This increased help available from SSE to local communities during disasters, notably the 2019 floods.

The DCCI actively promotes the SSE in general and specifically in a newspaper article. The Chief Executive Officer of the DCCI, Palesa Phili, said that the DCCI believes that through pro-active coordination, local companies can now assist NPOs in making a more significant impact on the communities they serve. To this end, local companies can provide the necessary funding to allow the NPOs to focus on building and scaling up programmes that empower communities to develop and flourish. Business is encouraged to lend their expertise to NPOs, who often struggle with organizational and financial planning issues. The DCCI encourages businesses to engage with NPOs in a manner that adds value and is both resourceful and creative in order to support them in their missions, and in keeping with the DCCI's vision to be in business for a better world (Phili 2019).

The NPO Forum of the DCCI promotes the work of NPOs (DCCI 2019). The NPO forum holds talks for businesses on topics such as creating and improving linkages and opportunities between businesses or scaling up them up. The DCCI is building a database of the NPOs which will be valuable for businesses, should they require their services and interventions.

²⁴ These are demarcated zones of trading for a sector such as informal traders. Key levers for change are management zones within which decisions about regulation can take place, committed area management teams, a flexible space which can house management and meetings of stakeholder groups, and specialised support mechanisms.

6.1.3 Small Enterprise Development Agency (SEDA)

SEDA has offices in every province to develop small enterprises. Through provincial and district offices SEDA promotes SSE by providing financial and non-financial services. In doing this SEDA fulfils the mandate of national government which is to promote the establishment of cooperatives in the regions.

The SEDA Durban office in collaboration with universities and other stakeholders has an impact on the marketing of cooperatives through their training programmes or by introducing them to government assistance. However, their impact is minimal in as far as the actual marketing of the SSE is concerned and it is an area that has room for improvement.

6.1.4 Universities

Both the Durban University of Technology and the University of KwaZulu-Ntal (UKZN) provide training and encourage students to explore opportunities get employment in SSEOEs or to set up their own. The UKZN Diploma in the Management of Cooperatives elevates the status of cooperatives to a unique business type and this academic qualification is an indication of wider acceptance of cooperatives in general.

6.1.5 Apex organizations

APEX associations such as SANACO are raising awareness about cooperatives. SANACO acts as a representative body for the cooperative movement, ensures that the right policy environment exists to enable cooperatives to grow and prosper, and provides information related to legislation, financing and training opportunities for cooperatives. Similarly, all other SSE stakeholders, associations and apex bodies are actively involved in promoting the SSE.

6.2 Finances and access to finance

6.2.1 The eThekwini Metropolitan Municipality (eTMM)

While commercial banks declare that they assist any enterprises including SSEOEs, there is little flexibility and a clean credit record is required. For instance, cooperatives are required to have a minimum of five members, each with their own credit record. However, it is highly unlikely to have a clear record for all five and therefore private and commercial banks are reluctant to provide cooperatives with access to financing. Unlike government-funded organizations, there is no leniency from private and commercial banks.

Large corporate funders have definite preferences as to what and whom they support financially. An example is the Anglo-American Fund, a large private sector fund, which prefers to engage with non-SSE enterprises. Mondi Paper, a large national corporation, have engaged significantly with the communities close to where they operate, and as a result, local communities where they are active are working more effectively.

However, there are many non-financial services available, including financial literacy training. The eTMM assists cooperatives in obtaining the necessary funds by helping with application, compliance, and training on how to pitch and market their cooperatives and even go with them to obtain funding from SEDA, Small Enterprise Finance Agency (SEFA), Ithala Bank and others.

6.2.2 Small Enterprise Development Agency (SEDA)

SEDA's offices in Durban provide business development and support services for cooperatives, amongst others, through its national network, in partnership with other players in the small enterprise support space. SEDA also implements programmes targeted at business development in areas prioritized by the government, such as cooperatives.

SEDA has set up incubators across the country and provides non-financial services in the form of training and linking SSE enterprises to funders or creating partnerships. They also advocate for an increase in the number of cooperatives participating in the supplier development programme as part of the wider programme for Enterprise Development²⁵. SEDA is also working towards increasing the number of cooperatives participating in trade facilitation and exhibitions both locally and internationally by linking them to the appropriate units within the DSBD.

The Cooperatives Incentive Scheme (CIS) is a grant which finances registered primary cooperatives whose objective is to improve the viability and competitiveness of cooperative enterprises by lowering their cost of doing business through an incentive that supports BBBEE. The maximum grant that can be offered to one cooperative entity is ZAR 350 000. A cooperative enterprise can apply for multiple activities provided that the cumulative grant awarded to the enterprise does not exceed the maximum grant offered.

6.2.3 Small Enterprise Financial Agency (SEFA)

SEFA provides finance to all enterprises as well to the SSE. There have been a few instances where cooperatives had been referred to SEFA.

SEFA provides the following type of loans:

- **Bridging loans** short-term loans provided to business owners in order to finance working capital needs such as stock purchases, operating overheads etc. The duration of the loan is up to one year.
- **Term loans** a loan of a specific amount with a specified repayment schedule, amount and interest rate. These are typically used to finance assets with a medium to long-term lifespan, such as machinery, vehicles, office equipment etc. Term loans may also be used to finance expansion or acquisitions. The period for term loans ranges from one to five years (SEFA n.d.).

6.2.4 Organizations, associations and stakeholders

NACFISA provides and capacitates financial services for cooperatives in South Africa. NACFISA is the representative body tasked by members to represent and provide support to Cooperative Financial Institutions (CFIs)²⁶. NACFISA's vision is to build a strong, viable national association for CFIs of choice which is nationally and internationally recognized.

6.3 Planning

6.3.1 The eTMM

The roles and responsibilities of stakeholders are set out in a document by the eTMM designating the eTMM's Business Support, Market and Tourism Unit as responsible for the overall management of cooperatives' development in the municipal area. In this capacity, the unit assists in the registration of cooperatives, monitors and updates information on the cooperatives' progress and provides opportunities for them to showcase their products and services. It also facilitates access to finance andprovides business information and tools. Thus, it enables networking sessions for cooperatives and SMEs, and facilitates SSE's access to local, national and international markets. All these activites are systematically articulated in the plans the eTMM makes ahead for a five-year period. The planning in

²⁵ This programme forms part of Enterprise Development to help enterprises take advantage of the Preferential Procurement policies through training in skills and requirements for suppliers by the different corporates.

²⁶ Cooperative Financial Institutions (CFIs) include Cooperative Banks and other CFIs registered with the Cooperative Banks Development Agency (CBDA) and permitted to offer financial services to their members.

respect of cooperatives for the Business Support, Tourism and Market Unit's Cooperative Development Programme has the following projects and activities planned for 2019-2023:

NO. **Projects/Activities** 1. Create awareness: Capacitate cooperatives in legal registration of cooperatives in all sectors. Regional presentations. 2. Registration of cooperatives in the Central Municipal Database and the Cooperative Development Programme database. 3. Implementation of the Cooperative Development Strategy. Coordination of cooperatives development sub programmes. • Access to business information and mentorship programme. Access to finance. Access to markets. • Incubation process. Cooperative contracts. • Training / workshop of municipal officials about the functioning of cooperatives. 4. 5. Assisting in the establishment of the cooperatives in all various sectors. Facilitating the formation of structures in each sector. • Assisting in the establishment of the secondary cooperatives. Establishing of the Manufacturing Cooperative Incubator and managing daily operations 6. of the incubator. 7. Participating and contributing to local and global cooperative engagements: • International Cooperative Alliance • **BRICS** Countries Coordinating cooperatives' development programmes and facilitating ongoing • networking sessions for cooperatives. 8. Training to be provided to cooperatives on an ongoing basis: (technical and non-technical skills) Cooperative governance. • Compliance with the South African Revenue Services (SARS) and all forms of • taxation as well as compliance with the Company Intellectual Property Commission (CIPC). • Business administration. • Leadership skills. Business planning. • Health and safety. • Financial management and bookkeeping. Basic computer training. • Conflict resolution. • Quality control. • Customer care. Technical and specific subjects/skills. Tendering skills. • Herbicide applicator. 9. Stakeholder relations: Ithala. National Empowerment Fund . ABSA. Standard Bank. • Development Bank of South Africa. • Small Enterprise Funding Agency (SEFA). Department of Trade and Industry. •

Table 3: Introduction to the Cooperative Development Plan

• Department of Economic Development, Tourism and Environmental Affairs .
• Small Enterprise Development Agency (SEDA).
• The Department of Small Business Development.
• Department of Labour.
• Department of Public Works.
• SARS.
Bargaining Council.
• Transnet.
Construction Industry Development Board.
• International Labour Organization (ILO).
• The International Cooperative Alliance (ICA), cooperatives global network.
Private Sector Organizations.

Source: Table produced by author with information from interview with Memele, n.d.

6.4 Training and capacity building

6.4.1 The eThekwini Metropolitan Municipality (eTMM)

The eTMM's Business Support, Market and Tourism unit, through structured plans on various information dissemination platforms, hosts a series of business development workshops for the business community in various areas in towns and rural areas. The shared information pertains to business development and marketing tools, business compliance and business finance. These workshops are assessed by means of "impact assessment" which entails a longitudinal evaluation related to the performance of the cooperative and the practical value of the programmes.

The Cooperative Development Plan (CDP) which is implemented by the unit facilitates training on the function of cooperative business, SARS, VAT, UIF and CIPC compliance, business administration and management, financial management, human resources management, conflict resolution, quality control, customer care, tendering skills and technical training. Cooperatives are invited to register for the training and the Cooperative Unit funds for instance SARS, the CIPC and others to undertake the training and/or funds experts within the municipality and other government departments to provide assistance. Training takes place close to where these cooperatives are clustered (for instance suburbs or towns) to avoid cooperative members having to travel. Training is conducted on demand or arising from information gauged through previous evaluation. The unit gains information through their interaction with the cooperatives when providing them with advice.

It also offers training on agricultural development through the provision of technical training in themes such as garden tools, agricultural seeds, agricultural information and advice, and provision of rain water tanks. Universities in the region are also involved in the training.

The CDP includes a needs assessment which evaluates whether further training is required or whether there are gaps in current training according to feedback from the cooperatives. Through the feedback, the unit recognizes what other business needs exist amongst cooperatives. These are then incorporated into the various programmes for further business development such as, sector specific workshops for cooperatives in different areas (eThekwini Metropolitan Municipality(d) n.d.).

Not all cooperatives in the eTMM benefit from training and capacity building support provided by other institutions, stakeholders and programmes such as CDP. Therefore there is a need for a central database to keep a record of cooperatives, provide support services and a method to trace cooperatives and monitor how successful they are.

6.4.2 The Durban Chamber of Commerce and Industry (DCCI)²⁷

The DCCI recently launched a new portfolio for the informal economy which had not been represented before. Although they do not pay special attention to cooperatives and *stokvels*, these SSEOEs can be accommodated as the DCCI has a large NPO forum. In fact, all the sectors in the economy and in the Durban metropole area including SSE sector have access to the tools offered by the DCCI.

The NPO Forum of the DCCI (the organization has 20 Forums) is helping to solve social issues in the city. For example, one of these NPOs addresses crime in the central business district. Homelessness is one of the factors that impacts the local economy and volunteers from the NPO tackle this which is their social purpose. These NPOs are assisted to comply with governance issues and if they are registered, they can advance their work. The DCCI dedicates a whole training session to compliance and ensuring that the NPO constitution remains in place.

The provision of mentorship programmes to encourage informal traders to enter the formal economy is in a planning stage of DCCI and will be developed with the associations for informal traders.

6.4.3 Small Enterprise Development Agency (SEDA)

SEDA has six branches in KZN of which one is in Durban. This agency supports 13 incubators, one office co-located with another agency and another one co-located with another party. There are two mobile units and one info kiosk in the province.

SEDA facilitates the establishment and registration of primary cooperatives and then works with them on business development through a wide range of interventions. Cooperatives are targeted by SEDA for training them to give them the skills for effective and efficient budget management, human resource management. They also assist cooperatives by increasing financial support sourced from partners and targets and increase number of clients assessing technology transfer support. SEDA's five-day entrepreneurial training courses empower small business owners including cooperatives with the necessary skills to enable them to take their businesses to greater heights. They have a dedicated training unit, but sometimes offer programmes in cooperation with local universities and business schools. The following content is used to train small businesses and well as cooperatives:

- Marketing businesses effectively through market analysis while the five P's of Marketing Product, Price, Promotion, Place, and People are key marketing elements used to strategically position a business;
- Understanding, through training and mentorship, the importance of building a reputable business profile and using good governance as a marketing tool;
- Assisting through training and mentorship the maintenance of financial records and development of their business plans to attract finance form banks and other sources. Financial management includes the basic principles of income and expenditure, cash flow, and reading a balance sheet;
- Encouraging a customer care focus to retain customers through good service;
- Training and mentorship for report writing and business writing skills is of importance as many cooperative members have not yet acquired these skills;
- Assisting in the identification of areas of improvement in their businesses;
- Training for mentors and business developers to provide a service to small businesses and cooperatives;

(SEDA 2017)

²⁷ This section is based on interviews with Mr. Lucian Naidoo (Manager: Marketing and Communications), Mr. Yolan Nagoor (Manager: Policy and Advocacy) and Ms. Nanana Sabela (Manager Enterprise Development) of the DCCI.
27
6.4.4 Incubation

Incubation is a business support process that accelerates the growth and successful development of startups and fledgling companies by providing entrepreneurs with an array of targeted resources and services. The services and offers are usually developed and/or managed by an business incubator manager and offered both in the business incubator and through its network of contacts. An incubator's main goal is to produce successful enterprises that will complete the program independent and financially viable. The incubator graduates have the potential to create jobs, revitalize neighbourhoods, commercialize new technologies, and strengthen local and national economies. Incubation seeks to establish SSEOEs as operational economic entities.

Critical to the success of a business incubator is the provision of management guidance, technical assistance and consulting tailored to the needs of the enterprise. Business incubators also provide clients access to appropriate rental space and flexible leases, shared basic business services and equipment, technology support services and assistance in accessing finance (eThekwini Metropolitan Municipality, 2019a).

6.4.5 eTMM

The eTMM offers virtual incubation for the cooperatives and small businesses – cooperatives can use the space for business work, meetings and discussions about development in a professional working space. The eTMM arranges for meetings with clients at the virtual incubator and allows cooperatives to book a hot desk to work at. At the virtual incubator a cooperative member can be a professional businessperson and then return to the operational site. The incubator has not been in place for very long and therefore no reliable statistics are available yet. The virtual incubator is funded by SEDA.

6.4.6 Small Business Development Agency (SEDA)

SEDA's Business Incubator Programme is a three-year programme designed to strengthen technology commercialization and harness the entrepreneurship skills of the technology community in South Africa. While technology commercialization is mainly in the engineering and agricultural sectors and dominated by universities, both the UKZN as well as the DUT have incubators and there are dedicated agricultural incubators. Some of the biggest and most successful cooperatives in South Africa are in the agricultural sector.

6.4.7 The universities

Universities also establish incubators such as the Centre for Social Entrepreneurship (CSE) of the Durban University of Technology, and UKZN InQubate and the Dube AgriZone of the University of KwaZulu-Natal (UKZN). The CSE aims to develop social entrepreneurship within communities through mentorship and other innovative tools, for example courses for learning development strategies such as partnerships, mentorships and social entrepreneurship as a means of addressing social challenges and creating a fair and just society. The Dube AgriZone is an incubator project in partnership with the Dube Trade Port Corporation which aims to benefit cooperative farmers.

SEDA has been mandated to monitor and evaluate the progress of the granted institution such as the CSE of DUT. Before SEDA disburses any funds to the incubators they must fill in and submit the monitoring and evaluation template and report on all the key areas of performance as is done in the case of DUT's CSE. The grant of the SEDA to the incubator is capped at ZAR 10 million per annum and the partnership must be 60:40 or 50:50 and therefore grantees usually obtain a private sector sponsor for the 40% or 60% that need to be raised (UKZN(b) n.d.).

6.5 Scaling up and networking

6.5.1 Scaling up

Scaling up a business means setting the stage to enable and support growth in companies. It requires planning, funding and the right systems, staff, processes, technology and partners. It is important to note that connecting with other enterprises and networking enables this process of scaling up.

A few examples of success stories of cooperatives and SSE enterprises in the eTMM area can be found when analysing their ability to scale up. Scaling up cooperatives, however, remains the biggest challenge for the eTMM and mentoring is seen as one of the easier solutions.

According to the DCCI, over-regulation and extensive bureaucratic procedures in general prevent small business and cooperatives in scaling up. In some instances, however, local businesses including cooperatives suffer because the municipality does not enforce their own bylaws on informal traders. This is a huge problem affecting businesses paying tax and an urgent solution is being sought. The DCCI held monthly talks to find an appropriate level of regulation to scale up of SSEOEs whilst reflecting their needs.

Box 3: Successful Examples of Scaling Up

Eighteen women successfully run the AMgij mu Chemicals and Toilet Paper Manufacturing Cooperative in KwaMbotho, South of Durban. They effectively scaled up their operations to become serious players in the manufacturing field. The cooperative scaled up by successfully engaging government to support them and continuously improving their product.

Imbokodo Iyazenzela or "Women doing it for themselves" is a flagship programme of Ithala Development Finance Corporation which aims to create an enabling environment for female entrepreneurs who require access to finance and the resources to grow.

The diversification of their products and upscaled operations led to their success. In addition to cleaning detergents, plans are in the pipeline to scale up the cooperative to include lotions, perfumes and tissues (BusinessReport 2017).

6.5.2 Networking

The eTMM's strategy to support the organization or networking of SSEOEs is to integrate them in a value chain. Most cooperatives work in silos; they need to work together and there is a need to move forward in the value chain. For instance in agriculture: the primary cooperative does the planting and production, then there must also be a cooperative for storage, a cooperative for processing (e.g., fruit to fruit juice) and then for marketing and retailing and another for the distribution of products. There is a need to interlink the cooperatives for better effectiveness and sustainability and for this reason value chains must be created by connecting single SSEOEs to one another.

The eTMM strongly promotes cooperatives working together, forming secondary and tertiary cooperatives as well as marketing themselves with private industry to grow enterprises.

DSBD argues that cooperatives must be encouraged to become members of apex cooperatives to enable better networking. For instance, associations such as SANACO, NCASA and others are excellent in networking cooperatives and setting up secondary and tertiary cooperatives within the sector and all cooperatives are encouraged to become members.

Box 4: Networking through apex associations

SANACO hosted the 2018 BRICS Cooperative Leaders meeting held at the Premier Hotel, Pretoria, South Africa; the 2013 BRICS Cooperative Leaders was held in Durban. Trade is indeed a key area of collaboration within and amongst BRICS countries. Main areas of cooperation between China to South Africa are that of mass production, the supply of agricultural products and raw materials. SANACO has been requested to facilitate the establishment of the permanent secretariat, but will first liaise with all stakeholders (SANACO 2018)

SANACO liaise with other stakeholders in the space by representing cooperatives at NEDLAC -the body bringing together the public and private sectors, government and the social sector) to discuss policies (SANACO 2018).

Local organizations working for SSE such as university incubators, social enterprises or local government working on networking services are also a good tool to provide a space for networking and enhance the capacity of SSEOEs to network with each other.

For instance, the first Social Entrepreneurship Forum at the DUT serves as a platform for social entrepreneurs within the university and surrounding community to network and share best practices. They also inform the Centre for Social Entrepreneurship (CSE) of needs of social enterprises. This guides the CSE to develop relevant workshops and interventions to support these social enterprises. The CSE has also engaged in a partnership with LifeCo, another social enterprise to share knowledge and best practices. Similarly, the CSE has entered a partnership with Kohwa Holdings to develop commercial farming in rural areas of KZN. One of the projects involves the public-private partnership of Mthashana TVET College in Ulundi, the local municipality, Kohwa and the CSE in order to train unemployed youth graduates to become large scale commercial farmers. The CSE has initiated collaboration with the eThekwini Local Economic Department and the Dept of Economic Development to develop social enterprises in the area.

The Local Economic Development Champions Alumni Network is a platform where KZN's social entrepreneurs can regularly network, share resources and enhance collaborations – the result of the partnership between the KZN Economic Development, Tourism and Environmental Affairs Department and the University of KZN (Jumo, 2019). The Champions Alumni Network is an extension of the UKZN Graduate of School of Business and Leadership's Champions Programme which has an alumni base of 57 champions (UKZN(a) 2018).

Shifting Hope, Activating Potential Entrepreneurship (SHAPE) is a social entrepreneurship programme that draws on current societal technologies and aims to provide opportunities for social entrepreneurs for partnerships and business development support. The SHAPE Project is supported through a partnership between the University of KwaZulu-Natal (UKZN), eThekwini Municipality and the Durban Chamber of Commerce and Industry (DCCI) (eThekwini Metropolitan Municiality (e) n.d.).

6.6 Monitoring and evaluation

6.6.1 The eTMM

Monitoring and Evaluation (M&E) are necessary for the supervision and assessment of the implementation and/or impact of a variety of activities such as projects, funding, policy and legislation.

In the case of cooperatives, the DSBD together with agencies such as SEDA and SEFA conducts M&E at the national level. At the municipal level, the eTMM is under the process of undertaking their own M&E for cooperatives in their jurisdiction.

At the national level, the SEDA measures their success against goals set for the Key Performance Areas. Also the National Department of Small Business Development (DSBD) Cooperative Division undertook evaluations because the Cooperative Strategy identifies the need for the monitoring and evaluation on progress of the development of cooperatives undertaken on a national basis. It includes cooperatives in the KZN region and the eTMM area. The concentration of cooperatives in the eTMM area was found by this national level M&E but most M&E efforts remain in the planning stage at the eTMM. In 2015 the eTMM evaluated progress made by cooperatives through a stakeholder consultation with the cooperatives concerned. However the validity of the study can be called into question as results suggested that cooperatives were encouraged to raise "issues" rather than to provide a balanced assessment to allow accurate M&E, as issues must be synthesized with the reality on the ground. The evaluation (which they referred to as a public consultation process) should be regarded rather as the baseline on which the eTMM builds its future evaluation methodology.

Findings of the 2015 M&E are summarized in Figure 5:

co-operatives Public Consultation Process Conducted in various Regions BUSINESS OPERATIONAL GENERAL ISSUES ISSUES BUSINESS DEVELOPMENT ISSUES Lack of Networking between Limited access to financial Co-operatives are being co-operatives and stakeholders: assistance: neglected, Limited resources: Losing members or members Government red tape on tender applications and giving up; Lack of access to information approvals: Lazy members who do not want and skills Corruption & favoritism to work; Not getting enough profit: inside the municipality; Members live far from each Difficult access to business other and cannot attend The strikes disrupt the meetings; premises; smooth running of cooperatives. Reluctance from members in Difficult access to markets: paying their membership fees.

Figure 5: Public consultation process conducted in various regions

Source: Memele, n.d. (used with permission)

While some findings and recommendations in terms of the consultation are key challenges reflected in the national monitoring and evaluation exercise, some of these concerns are about the relationship between cooperatives and their members on the one hand and government bodies on the other. The public consultation informed the Cooperative Development Plan of the eTMM in which these problems are addressed through various interventions such as training and capacity building through the eTMM and their stakeholders. However, the Cooperative Development Plan only assesses the cooperatives in the initial stages of the intervention over a period of 12 months.

M&E has a better formalized tool and is now incorporated in the assistance programme such as the Cooperative Assistance Programme. The formalized framework with which the eTMM will monitor and evaluate the cooperatives in the programme for SSE such as the Cooperative Assistance Programme aims to :

- ensure that the correct milestones, as planned in the cooperative assistance programme are being achieved;
- act as an early warning system in cases where targets are unlikely to be achieved;
- provide regular information to all stakeholders on progress of the cooperative assistance programme and an informed basis for any reviews;
- ensure the continuous sharpening and focusing of cooperative assistance programme and assist in the mobilization of appropriate interventions.

Monitoring of cooperatives will be a continuous review function to provide early indications of progress or lack thereof in the achievement of objectives and outputs of the cooperative assistance programme.

Furthermore, to measure the impact from the provision of training, the trained cooperatives will need to be monitored in order to gauge the impact of the training. The following tools and indicators will need to be used in the monitoring process (constant implementation of monitoring and evaluation at the beginning of the financial year):

Table 4: Monitoring and Evaluation

	Monitoring and Evaluation: eThekwini Metropolitan Municipality blueprint:					
NO.	PROGRAMME	DESCRIPTION	MEANS OF VERIFICATION			
		Facilitating people to form cooperatives	Minutes and attendance register			
	Creation of a	Assisting cooperatives to register	Registration certificates			
1	conducive policy and legal framework	Assisting the establishment of the secondary cooperatives	Registration certificates			
		Assisting the establishment of the cooperatives in all sectors	Registration certificates			
	Building of a supportive	Organizing workshops for officials on the functioning of cooperatives	Workshop materials, attendance register			
2	institutional system	The coordination of cooperatives development programmes and actions	Coordination of meetings for stakeholders and service providers			
3	Provision of capacity building and skills development for cooperatives	Training cooperatives in: Supply chain management process/tendering skills General skills (Admin, finance, conflic resolution, customer care, management) Sector specific technical and specific skills	Certificate of attendance and completion			
4	Provision and support services for cooperatives	Assessing cooperatives from each sector, defining their sectoral needs and providing them with the required equipment	Cooperatives acquiring working equipment, purchasing receipts and vouchers			
		Facilitating cooperatives per sector and developing sector-based mentorship programme that will identify and link mentors to respective cooperatives	Listing mentors and their work schedules			
		Facilitating access to export markets: Identifying cooperatives' products ready for export Identifing potential markets for the identified products Assisting and/or linking cooperatives to those existing markets (e.g. BRICS countries and Sister Cities)	Networking workshops Identifying export markets			
		Assisting cooperatives to access all set- aside products	Facilitation session for set aside products			
		Linking cooperatives to the Line Departments to access markets	Off-take agreements with large line departments			
		Linking sector specific cooperatives to large companies within the special economic zones	Off-take agreements with large business from special economic zones where possible			
		Rehabilitating underperforming cooperatives	Rehabilitation programme developed and rolled out			
5	Cooperative infrastructure development and support	Completing the establishment of the cooperative incubator Running of the cooperative incubator	Incubator physical address Incubation management programme developed			

Source: Table produced by author with information from Ranjega, 2019 cited in the eThekwini Metropolitan Municipality, 2019a.

7 Conclusions and Recommendations

7.1 Findings

7.1.1 The eTMM as catalyst

The success in the development of cooperatives is first and foremostly by virtue of the role of the eTMM as a catalyst in co-constructing policies with all stakeholders. Apart from involving all the relevant line departments within the eTMM, all government departments are involved with cooperatives such as Agriculture, Social Development Economic Department, Tourism, Trade and Industry, Finance, as well as the DCCI, SARS, SEDA, SEFA, IDC and apex cooperatives. Streamlining and consultation with all stakeholders contributes to the success of the eTMM's determination to co-construct policies and the implementation thereof with them.

The major success with setting up worker cooperatives of the eTMM can be traced to the the city's conversion of their work streams in areas such as cutting grass, cleaning, maintenance and others into cooperatives work streams to drive the cooperative agenda. With contracts on the one hand and the enterprise development programme as well as the incubator on the other, these cooperatives can thrive and be part of the solution to reduce poverty in South Africa.

A motivated and enthusiastic Cooperative Development Plan facilitated the transition from work stream to cooperative and as such they have achieved a lot of success. In fact according to a publication by the International Labour Organization (ILO) this initiative has become quite popular all over the world, and has been able to preserve jobs through the creation of worker cooperatives (Delgado 2014).

7.1.2 Custodianship

The custodianship of cooperatives is problematic in certain instances. The national government DSBD is the custodian, but when it comes to the provinces, one of the interviewees contended that everybody "does as they please". Other government departments also run cooperative programmes and are also involved in interpreting and drawing their strategy from the provincial strategy, but this can put the principles of cooperatives at risk.

7.1.3 Intergovernmental relationships

The relationship between the various levels of government departments are constitutionally defined as cooperating "with one another in mutual trust and good faith by assisting, supporting and consulting one another, coordinating their activities and adhering to agreed procedures." There are prescribed channels of interaction cascading to all the levels of government.

7.1.4 The Draft Green Paper on Social Economy (GPSE)

The GPSE of South Africa still needs to follow the usual procedures and more consultation, interrogation and thought before a White Paper can be drawn up and signed into an Act after approval from the parliament. This process could take years and certain provisions in the GPSE require more interrogation and thought.

Separate consideration should be given to the long overdue issue of a bill recognizing and regulating social enterprises.

7.1.5 Synchronicity

The eTMM synchronizes all legislation in a manner that would advance and promote cooperatives in the metropole. This opens up avenues for these cooperatives and ensures that assistance that could be provided to these cooperatives are maximized. Existing policy documents, frameworks and acts all have an impact on the implementation plan and therefore these acts, policies and papers form part of the strategies and implementation of Cooperatives Act of 2005 as amended.

7.1.6 Corruption

Corruption is cited by some cooperatives as a problem in the eTMM. Government red tape on tender applications and approvals for formalization do not benefit the cooperatives. Corruption and favouritism within the municipality and strikes disrupt smooth running of the cooperatives. The eTMM is not clear whether there is an ombudsperson in place to address these issues.

7.1.7 The role of universities

Universities are an important stakeholder in the cooperative space because they bring incubation, knowledge and training and are willing and able to cooperate with all other stakeholders, but the level of education of some members of cooperatives and their command of English is problematic when attending university programmes.

Furthermore, the diploma in Cooperative Management at the UKZN is an undergraduate diploma. Students who did the diploma often work as interns for cooperatives, but this arrangement it is not always successful as the interns do not necessarily start their own cooperatives or support the cooperatives after completion of the internship.

7.1.8 Marketing

Marketing or access to markets remains a key issue and there are specific problems related to marketing. For instance, access to the corporate sector is not easy because of solidified relationships with service providers. There is not enough interest from the corporations, and it is difficult to get space in retail shops.

Marketing remains a major issue and helping the cooperatives gain access to markets is a challenge. The eTMM makes business linkages and strategic alliances with retailers and through the business support programme creates an enabling environment for the cooperatives. The eTMM wants to create a platform for bulk buying to effect larger discounts for cooperatives.

7.1.9 Procurement

The eTMM practices target procurement for cooperatives and in doing so enables the building blocks for sustainability. Targeted procurement is a cornerstone of the eTMM's capacitation of cooperatives, and this takes place across the municipality. The Cooperative Development Unit provides administrative and technical assistance and training to help cooperatives perform better.

7.1.10 Non-financial support

The eTMM provides a range of non-financial services to the cooperatives and helps them with registration and compliance for UIF, SARS and with the DSBD. It provides training such as financing and access to finance, in the principles of cooperatives, marketing, human resources and customer care.

SEDA provides training programmes and other non-financial services relating to compliance and registration and assists cooperatives in accessing finance through various agencies.

The DCCI also assists the SSE with compliance documents, provides legal assistance, does training and has a very large NGO Forum too. SSEOEs can attend all the training and offerings provided to 35

all other members. Although the DCCI does not provide direct financing, this body links its members to financial institutions and corporations and encourages them to support the SSE. For instance, this enabled the SSE to play a role in disaster relief following recent floods.

The eTMM plans to improve cooperatives all year round through various services, an incubator, skills training and specific training for cooperatives and maintaining good relationships with all stakeholders. Through sustained efforts the eTMM creates a value chain for cooperatives in different sectors as there remains a need to link cooperatives amongst each other for better effectiveness.

7.1.11 Incubation

Incubation from the eTMM as well as the two universities delivers a valuable service in promoting and capacitating the cooperatives. Universities also have networking groups for the SSE and the UKZN has a Diploma in Cooperative Management.

7.1.12 Connecting to the communities

The DCCI plays an important role in connecting communities and the SSE for purposes of disaster management. Recently the associations for informal traders became members representing some 53,000 members. The DCCI encourages its members to make use of the services and goods produced by SSE.

The NPO Forum of the DCCI (they have 20 Forums) is helping to solve social issues in the city. For example, one of these NPOs addresses crime in the central business district. Homelessness is one of the factors that impact the local economy and NPO volunteers tackle this which is outlined as their social purpose. These NPOs are supported to enable them to attract funding.

7.1.13 Advocacy by stakeholders

Over-regulation and too much red tape in general prevents small business and cooperatives from scaling up.

According to the DCCI, local businesses suffer because the municipality does not enforce their own bylaws on informal traders who trade on the pavements and streets in front of the shops. This is a problem affecting businesses paying tax and an urgent solution for the informal trading sector needs to be found. This prevents regular shops from scaling up and also creates unfair competition. Informal traders often sell counterfeit goods which have a negative impact on businesses who sell the products and pay taxes.

The DCCI liaises with the eTMM as well as the provincial and national government on issues relating to the city of Durban.

7.1.14 Financing

Cooperatives face difficulty accessing finance from traditional banks as a minimum of five members in a cooperative are required and it is unlikely that all five will have clear credit records. Government funded organizations are more lenient as well as the Cooperative Bank, Ithala Bank, the IDC, SEDA, DSBD. The Cooperatives Incentive Scheme (CIS) is a grant for registered primary cooperatives. These grants are also linked to BBBEE. SEFA provides short-term bridging loans as well as term loans for cooperatives and small businesses.

However, SEDA provide finances for the structures to provide services, namely the incubators. In this case SEDA finances the incubator for the eTMM as well as the local universities. Cooperatives network amongst themselves to work together, form secondary and tertiary cooperatives so that they can market themselves and grow. This networking is encouraged by the eTMM.

Conflicts between members are increasing and pose a threat to the success of many of the cooperatives. Furthermore, it is noted that a lot of members are demotivated, and meetings are poorly attended.

Proximity challenges have been cited as a problem because of the distance between cooperative members and the cost of transport to gather. The Apex Cooperative of South Africa as well as the eTMM network with BRICS countries and local bodies represent cooperative members at local and international gatherings. Despite international cooperation there is limited enhancement of the livelihood of cooperatives through Fairtrade, in the case of Illovo.

7.1.15 Labour laws

There is a policy synergy problem in terms of the principles and constitutions of cooperatives and the labour laws of South Africa. The Commission for Conciliation, Mediation and Arbitration (CCMA) does not understand the cooperative principles when it comes to labour laws and consequently these laws are applicable in the case of worker cooperatives – which is problematic as it conflicts with the autonomy cooperative members have as business owners. While the labour laws are applicable to cooperatives (like any other businesses) too, it is also applicable to the members and therefore the autonomy of the members to decide, for instance, not to take a salary during the start-up phase can be thwarted. Furthermore, provisions in the constitution about absenteeism are discarded by the CMMA and members who fail to attend meetings get reinstated despite rules set out in the constitution. However, labour laws should apply to workers employed by the cooperatives as it will not affect the autonomy of the members.

In terms of policy, labour issues need to be resolved by acknowledging the constitution of cooperatives supreme in certain instances, for example attending meetings, cutting or forfeiting salaries of members during the start-up phase.

A majority of non-operational and operational cooperatives are experiencing human resource issues amongst members such as, non-participation of members into cooperatives, resignation of members and conflict amongst the members. This this leads to cooperatives operating with few members only or not at all.

7.1.16 Operational challenges

Lack of networking between cooperatives, losing members or poor commitment from them, are included in the operational challenges faced by cooperatives. Proximity sometimes creates difficulty in attending meetings and some members do not want to pay their dues.

Business development challenges centre around access to finance, limited resources, lack of access to information and skills, lack of cooperatives viability and access to markets.

7.2 Recommendations

7.2.1 Supporting the SSE

In Durban, the eTMM together with the other stakeholders can indeed be the benchmark for local authorities on how to support a vibrant SSE. The success of the eTMM in setting up and promoting cooperatives could be showcased throughout South Africa as an example of how a city can empower themselves by transforming work streams and clusters into cooperatives and contribute to reducing poverty.

7.2.2 Targeted procurement

At a more basic level, work allocation to cooperatives through procurement, in areas such as cutting grass, cleaning and road maintenance services has preserved jobs through the creation of worker

cooperatives. This concept could be followed by many of the government departments and even corporations in South Africa.

7.2.3 Co-constructing policy with stakeholders

The example set by the eTMM of policy co-construction for the SSE with important stakeholders such as the Durban Chamber of Commerce and Industry (DCCI), local universities, local government agencies and others can be replicated or serve as benchmarks for other South African municipalities.

7.2.4 The informal sector

The city of Durban within the eTMM area and their role played together with the DCCI sets an example of how the informal sector plays a meaningful role in times of crisis such as when the area experienced floods. The relationship between the DCCI and the eTMM led to the informal sector becoming part of the larger tourist economy of the city of Durban and markets focused on the tourism industry for development.

The experience of the eTMM in this regard could be helpful to other local authorities in coconstructing municipal bylaws and relationships with this important sector.

7.2.5 Synchronizing cooperative principles and labour laws

Problems around membership, cooperative principles and the labour laws of South Africa require urgent attention at an interdepartmental level. The Department of Small Business Development can, for instance, train officials in the Department of Labour and agencies such as the CCMA on cooperative principles to understand this business form as being different from a normal business to enable a broader understanding of cooperative principles. Policy must acknowledge the constitution of cooperatives as supreme in certain instances, for example attending meetings, cutting or forfeiting salaries of the members during the start-up phase.

7.2.6 Custodianship

The custodianship of cooperatives is challenged. At the national level the DSBD is the clear custodian but at the provincial level there is more than one provincial department. While they tap into the provincial strategy, they also "do as they please." This situation is untenable and custodianship on the provincial level needs urgent attention, and training of all stakeholders on cooperative principals is essential.

7.2.7 Resource Mapping

Thorough resource mapping and market research the viability of the SSE entity can be determined. This exercise will also assist in determining the potential risks associated and how they can be managed (Ndumo, 2018).

7.2.8 Training to be coordinated

Training contributes to the success of the cooperative. The training of cooperatives by the eTMM and by the Durban office of SEDA must be coordinated to maximize training particularly for cooperatives.

There remains an issue of morale and motivation, however. Introducing life skills programmes for cooperatives may assist in motivating despondent, lazy or less committed members.

7.2.9 Ombudsperson

The services of an ombudsperson at the eTMM or a corruption hotline should be made available to cooperatives too so that the perception of favouritism and corruption at the eTMM could be addressed.

7.2.10 Conflict resolution

It is recommended that the eTMM together with SEDA and the Company Intellectual Property Commission (CIPC) assist cooperatives with all matters pertaining to conflict resolution resource in lieu of the establishment of the Cooperative Tribunal as foreseen in the amended Cooperatives Act.

7.2.11 Proximity challenges

Proximity problems for start-up cooperatives could be overcome through offering a rebate or special fare when using the public transport by the City of Durban.

7.2.12 Technology commercialization

Cooperatives should be part of the fourth industrial revolution. Therefore the SSE should become more prominent in solving social problems by introducing schemes such as those related to youth entrepreneurship through various programmes involving technology and especially in the field of agriculture and technology commercialization which would be the next step in putting cooperatives in the forefront of the fourth industrial revolution.

7.2.13 The Green Paper for the Social Economy (GPSE)

The GPSE may need more interrogation and workshopping with stakeholders so that it can transform into a White Paper. Once a White Paper, a parliamentary committee will hold public hearings and then the White Paper will be amended, debated and passed through parliament.

7.2.14 Legal entity for social enterprises

The issue of social enterprises or enterprising non-profits to be regarded as a new legal entity in the SSE should be expedited and addressed separately as legislation in this regard is long overdue.

References

- Department of Social Development (DSD). n.d. "Non-profit Organisations Act, Act 71 of 1997." *Department of Social Development*. Accessed August 8, 2015. http://www.dsd.gov.za/npo/index.php?option=com_docman&task=doc_.
- BusinessReport. 2017. *Business savvy women get recognised*. December. Accessed October 2019. https://www.iol.co.za/business-report/business-savvy-women-get-recognised-12332920.
- Businesstech. 2018. The alarming truth about the number of small businesses in South Africa. July 25. Accessed January 15, 2020. https://businesstech.co.za/news/business/260797/the-alarming-truth-about-the-number-of-small-businesses-in-south-africa/.
- Dash, A and Morais, L. 2015. "Mapping the SSE Landscape in India and Brazil through South-South And Triangular Cooperation." *ILO (International Labor Organization)*. Edited by ILO (International Labor Organization). ILO (International Labor Organization). December. Accessed February 2020. https://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---dgreports/--exrel/documents/publication/wcms_503724.pdf.
- Delgado, N.D. and Claude Laliberte, P. 2014. "Job preservation through worker cooperatives. An overview of international experiences and strategies." *ILO*. Accessed October 2019. https://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---ed_dialogue/--- actrav/documents/publication/wcms_312039.pdf.
- Department of Social Development (DSD). n.d. "South African Legal Information Institute." Non-
Profit Organisations Act 1997. Accessed April 2020.
http://www.saflii.org/za/legis/consol_act/noa1997287/.
- Department of Social Development (DSD). 2019. Social Development embarks on Non-Profit Organisation roadshow campaign. August 9. Accessed February 9, 2020. https://www.gov.za/speeches/social-development-embarks-campaign-help-non-profitorganizations-comply-9-aug-2019-0000.
- —. 2012. State of South Africa's Registered Non-profit Organisations issued in terms of the Non-profit Organisations Act 71 of 1997. June. Accessed February 2, 2020. http://olivershouse.co.za/wp-content/PDF%20Downloads/state_of_registered_non_profit_organisations_2012.pdf.
- Department of Trade and Industry(a). 2011. "Integrated Strategy on the Development and Promotion of cooperatives for public comments." *Ilembe Chamber of Commerce, Industry and Tourism.* Government Gazette. 21 January 2011. No. 33942, p3. January 21. Accessed February 2, 2020. http://www.ilembechamber.co.za/wp-content/uploads/2017/12/Intergrated-Strategy-on-the-Development-Promotion-of-Co-operatives-dti.pdf.
- Department of Trade and Industry(b). 2012. "Promoting an Integrated Cooperative Sector in South Africa 2012-2022." *Department of Trade and Industry*. Accessed October 2019. http://www.thedti.gov.za/economic_empowerment/docs/coops/legis_policy/Integrated_Strategy .pdf.
- Durban Chamber of Commerce and Industry (DCCI). 2019. *Durban Chamber of Commerce and Industry CEO Column.* September 23. Accessed February 2020. https://durbanchamber.co.za/2019/09/23/bridging-the-gap-between-the-formal-and-informal-economy/.
- Durban Chamber of Commerce and Industry (DCCI), interview by Researcher. 2019. Mr. Lucian Naidoo - Marketing and Communication, Mr. Yolan Nagoor - Policy and Advocacy and Ms. Nanana Sabelo - Enterprise Development (September 5).

- Economic Development Department. 2019. *Green Paper on the Social Economy*. Final Draft, Pretoria: Unpublished.
- Education and Training Unit. n.d. *Inter-governmental relations and planning in government*. Accessed November 30, 2019. https://www.etu.org.za/toolbox/docs/govern/inter.html.
- eThekwini Metropolitan Municiality (e). n.d. *Press Releases*. Accessed January 2020. http://www.durban.gov.za/Resource_Centre/Press_Releases/Pages/Forming-Business-Friendships.aspx.
- eThekwini Metropolitan Municipality(b). 2019. *eThekwini Co-operative Development strategy*. Municipal Report, Durban: eThekwini Metropolitan Municipality.
- eThekwini Metropolitan Municipality(c). n.d. *Informal Economy and Retail Markets*. Accessed May 2020. http://www.durban.gov.za/City_Services/BST_MU/Pages/Informal-Economy-and-Retail-Markets.aspx.
- eThekwini Metropolitan Municipality(d). n.d. *Cooperative Development Plan*. Accessed October 2019. http://www.durban.gov.za/City_Services/BST_MU/Pages/Co-operative-Development-Programme.aspx.
- eThekwini Municipality(a). 2019. "Integrated Development Plan (IDP) 2019/2020." *The official website of the eThekwini Municipality*. http://www.durban.gov.za/City_Government/City_Vision/IDP/Documents/FinalPlainEnglish_2 019_2020.pdf.
- Gastrow, Shelag. 2019. "The proliferation of non-profits is a indication of state failure." *Daily Maverick*. October 8. Accessed April 10, 2020. https://www.dailymaverick.co.za/opinionista/2019-10-08-the-proliferation-of-non-profits-is-an-indication-of-state-failure/.
- Government Gazette. 2005. "South African Legal Information Institute." *Co-operative Act, Act 14 of 2005.* August 18. Accessed 2019. http://www.saflii.org/za/legis/num_act/ca2005157.pdf.
- Hodgson, T, M Clark, A Potter, S Wilson, and C. Parkenson. 2018. "Informal trade in South Africa. Legislation, Case Law and Recommendations for Local Government." SALGA South African Local Government Association. Socio-economic Rights Institute (SERI) and South Africal Local Government Association (SALGA). June. Accessed April 28, 2020. http://www.salga.org.za/Documents/Knowledge%20Hub/Publications/Research%20Projects%2 0and%20Results/SERI-SALGA%20Informal%20Trade%20Jurisprudence.pdf.
- J W Produce. n.d. *The Provinces of South Africa*. Accessed February 6, 2020. http://www.jwproduce.com/south-african-provinces/.
- KwaZulu-Natal Department of Transport. n.d. *KwaZulu-Natal Freight Transport Databank. eThekwini Metropolitan Municipality*. Accessed January 19, 2020. http://www.kzntransport.gov.za/public_trans/freight_databank/kzn/authorities/management/mu nicipalities/index_xml.html.
- KZN Online. n.d. *Municipalities of South Africa. eThekwini Metropolitan Municipality*. Accessed January 5, 2020. http://www.kznonline.gov.za/index.php/government/2016-08-02-09-42-02/ethekwini-metropolitan.
- Lings, K. 2014. "The missing piece: Solving south Africa's economic puzzle." In *The missing piece: Solving south Africa's economic puzzle.*, by K Lings, 169. Johannesburg: Pam McMillan.
- Legal Resource Centre (LRC).2016."2016 Handbook on the Rights of Informal Trade Workers ."LRCLegalResourcesCentre.AccessedApril30,2020.

http://lrc.org.za/art_external/pdf/2016%20Handbook%20on%20The%20Rights%20of%20Infor mal%20Traders.pdf.

- Maharaj, Dr Nuthan, interview by Researcher. 2019. Senior Professional Planner, Policy, Strategy, Information & Research Department eThekwini Municipality: Economic Development and Investment Promotion Unit (September 6).
- Maluleke, John S. 2015. "Co-operative governance in the national and provincial departments of education in South Africa." *UPSpace Institutional Repositry*. September. Accessed December 20, 2019. https://repository.up.ac.za/handle/2263/52944.
- Manzi, Smangele, interview by Researcher. 2019. Director: Cooperatives Area 2, Department of Economic Development & Tourism (September 5).
- Memele, Nonhle, interview by Researcher. 2019. Programme Manager Cooperatives, Business Development, Tourism and Market Unit (October).
- Mkhize, Z. 2012. Zweli Mkhize's State of the KZN Province Address 2012. February 23. Accessed December 8, 2019. https://www.politicsweb.co.za/party/zweli-mkhizes-state-of-the-kznprovince-address-20.
- Ndumo, J. 2018. "Annual Evaluation of the Development Impact of Cooperatives supported by DSBD." Accessed September 4, 2019.
- Ndumo, Mr Jeffrey, interview by Researcher. 2019. Director-General of Cooperatives, Department of Small Business Development, South Africa (September 4).
- Ngobese, Mr Mbuyiselwa, interview by Researcher. 2019. Programme Facilitator (October).
- Parliamentary Monitoring Group. 2018. "Cooperatives Development: NACSA, NCASA, SANACO submissions; Large company non-payment to small business." *Parliamentary Monitoring Group*. November. Accessed December 2019. https://pmg.org.za/committee-meeting/27541/.
- Phili, P. 2019. "How Durban business can help non-profits make a significant impact." *Business Report*, December. Accessed February 2020. https://www.iol.co.za/business-report/opinion/how-durban-businesses-can-help-non-profits-make-a-significant-impact-38764563.
- PMG Parliamentary Monitoring Group. n.d. *The Legislative Process*. Accessed November 17, 2019. https://pmg.org.za/page/legislative-process.
- SANACO. 2018. 2018 SANACO Report to parliament. Overview of Activities, Cape Town: SANACO.
- SEDA. 2017. "Learning Academy Training Brochure." *SEDA Publications*. Accessed October 2019. http://www.seda.org.za/Publications/Publications/SEDA%20Training%20Brochure.pdf.
- SEFA. n.d. *SEFA Direct Lending Channel*. Accessed October 2020. https://www.sefa.org.za/services/direct.
- Soni, P., Cowden, R. and Kariodia, A.M. 2015. "Investigating the characteristics and Challenges of SMMEs in eThekwini Metropolitan Municipality." Arabian Journal of Business and Management Review (Nigerian Chapter) Vol 3, No. 10 16-93. https://pdfs.semanticscholar.org/2c33/473d603e5527d47c37d16a86370e029be818.pdf.
- Steinman, S.M. 2010. "Enabling Environment for Social Enterprise in S.A." Givengain. International
Labor Organization. Accessed October 2010.
www.givengain.com/cause_data/images/2027/UJ_enabling_environment_for_social_enterprise
_in_SA_.
- Steinman, S.M. 2017. Public Policies for the Social and Solidarity Economy. Towards and Enabling Environment. The case of South Africa. Geneva.: International Labor Office.

- Steinman, S.M. 2011. The Need for State-Civil Society Dialogue to Develop Public Policies for the Social and Solidarity EconomyEconomy: National Case Study. Republic of South Africa . Chantier de léconomie sociale.
- Thaba, Sebonkile, Chingono Tatenda, and Charles Mbohwa. 2015. "Strengthening Cooperatives Development in South Africa: A Case Study of the Limpopo and Gauteng Provinces." *World Congress on Engineering and Computer Science 2015.* San Francisco USA: World Congress on Engineering and Computer Science 2015. Accessed May 2020. http://www.iaeng.org/publication/WCECS2015/WCECS2015_pp992-995.pdf.
- UKZN(a). 2018. "Alumni Network for KZN's Social Entrepreneurs launched." University of KwaZulu-Natal. College of Law and Management Studies. November 22. Accessed October 2019. https://clms.ukzn.ac.za/news/alumni-network-for-kzns-social-entrepreneurs-launched/.
- UKZN(b). n.d. "Inqubate." UKZN College of Agriculture, Engineering and Science. Accessed September 2019. http://www.ukzn.ac.za/inquabate.
- UKZN(c) Richards Bay. n.d. "About Richards Bay Campus." UKZN Richards Bay. Accessed September 2019. http://www.unizulu.ac.za/richard-bay-campus/.
- UNRISD. 2016. "Policy Innovation for Transformative Change. Flagship Report 2016. Chapter 4 Promoting the Social and Solidarity Economy." UNRISD. Accessed April 26, 2020. http://www.unrisd.org/80256B42004CCC77/(httpInfoFiles)/7E583F050CE1D2A4C125804F00 33363E/\$file/Flagship2016_Ch4.pdf.
- Utting, P. 2016. Mainstreaming Social and Solidarity Economy: Opportunities and Risks for Policy Change. Background Paper. Geneva: United Nations Inter-Agency Task Force on the Social and Solidarity Economy (UNTFSSE). Accessed April 25, 2020.
- Wikimedia Commons. 2016. *Map of South Africa with provinces shaded and districts numbered*. Accessed January 19, 2020. http://www.commons.wikimedia.org.
- World Bank. 2015. "Doing Business in South Africa." World Bank. Accessed September 6, 2019. https://www.doingbusiness.org/content/dam/doingBusiness/media/Subnational-Reports/DB15-South-Africa.pdf.
- Yin, Robert K. 2003. Case Study Research Design Methods. SAGE.

Annexes

Annex A: Statistics for Registered SSE-entities and non-SSE entities by CIPIC

Total Companies Registered Per T 20, 2020 at 10:55	ype of Entit	y issued b	y Data Mana	gement Unit	on Monday,	, January			
Company Statistics Report									
Registered between: 01/01/1800 and	d 31/12/2019	1		Active betw	veen: 01/01/1	1800 and 31	1/12/2019		
Close Corporation	2,691,487		2,691,487	Close Corp	oration		340,156		340,156
External Company	6,729		6,729	External Co	ompany		1,760		1,760
Limited by Guarantee	4		4	Limited by	Guarantee		4		4
Non-profit Company		93,086	93,086	Non-profit	Company			51,092	51,092
NPO External Company		81	81	Non-profit	External Cor	npany		53	53
Personal Liability Company	24,115		24,115	Personal Li	ability Comp	bany	15,281		15 281
Primary Cooperative		165,138	165,138	Primary Co	operative			164,730	164,730
Private Company	3,405,561		3,405,561	Private Con	npany		1,543,301		154,301
Public Company	22,769		22,769	Public Com	ipany		1,895		1,895
Secondary Cooperative		1,294	1,294	Secondary (Cooperative			1,288	1,288
State Owned Company	142		142	State Owne	d Company		130		130
Statutory Body	1		1	Statutory B	ody		1		1
Tertiary Cooperative		91	91	Tertiary Co	operative			90	90
Transvaal Ordinance	29		29	Transvaal C	Ordinance		13		13
Unlimited	13		13	Unlimited			3		3
Totals Registered				Total Entiti	es Active				
	Non-SSE	SSE	TOTAL				non-SSE	SSE	TOTAL
SSE Entities	6,410,540	259,690		Non-SSE E	ntities		1,902,544	217,253	
Plus, Dept of Social Development	0	225,715		Plus, Dept of	of Social Dev	velopment		169,715	
	6,410,540	485,405	6,895,945			_	1,902,544	386,968	2,289,512
Remarks									
Figures as at 31 December 2019									

DSD = Department of Social Development. CIPC = Companies and Intellectual Property Commission of			
the Department of Trade and Industry			
DSD figures obtained from website as on that day. Inactive DSD is estimated at ZAR			
56,000 as per ministry.			
SSE (CIPC and DSD = 485 405) as % of all registered entities SSE and non-SSE (6, 895 945):			
SSE (CIPC and DSD = 386 968) as % of all <u>active</u> registered SSE and non-SSE entities (2, 289 512)			
Percentage of all the non-SSE entities active (1 902 544 of 6 410 540):			
Percentage of all SSE active (386 968) of the total 485 406 for SSE-CIPC&DSD :			

Source: Data output from Companies and Intellectual Property Commission of the Department of Trade and Industry, 2019.

Statistics: Cooperatives Per Region				
Region	Total	Percentage		
1 Western Cape	5160	3.09%		
2 Eastern Cape	25097	15.04%		
3 Northern Cape	2574	1.54%		
4 Free State	10092	6.05%		
5 Kwa-Zulu Natal	52806	31.65%		
6 North West	10250	6.14%		
7 Gauteng	30885	18.51%		
8 Mpumalanga	13347	8.00%		
9 Limpopo	16633	9.97%		
	166844	100.00%		

Source: Data output from Companies and Intellectual Property Commission of the Department of Trade and Industry, 2019.

Annex B: Policies and Legislation at the national level impacting the SSE

The single most important direct legislation relating to the SSE, which was enacted over the last few years, is the legislation dealing with co-operatives. The Co-operatives Act of 2005 (Act No. 14 of 2005) was amended in 1998, 2005 and 2013.

1. The Co-operatives Act of 2005

The Act provided for the formation and registration of cooperatives, the establishment of a Cooperatives Advisory Board, the winding up of cooperatives and matters connected therewith.

1.1. The Co-operative Amendment Act of 2013 (Act No. 6 of 2013)

The purpose of the Cooperative Amendment Act of 2013 (Act No. 6 of 2013) is described as follows in the Act: "To amend the Co-operatives Act, 2005 so as to provide for the substitution and addition of certain definitions; to provide for associate membership of co-operatives; to provide for categories of primary co-operatives; to provide for the national apex co-operative; to provide for the annual submission of information to the registrar; to amend the accounting practices and requirements for co-operatives by providing for audit and independent review of co-operatives to provide for the payment of fees by co-operatives for the amalgamation, division, conversion or transfer of cooperatives; to provide for the voluntary winding-up of co-operatives by special resolution; to provide for the registrar to apply for a declaratory order in respect of the liquidation process; to provide for the Co-operatives Tribunal to order the winding-up of a co-operative; to substitute the Advisory Board with the Advisory Council; to provide for the establishment, functions and powers of the Cooperative Development Agency; to provide for the funding and financial management of the Agency; to provide for oversight and executive authority of the Agency; to provide for the establishment, composition and functions of the Co-operatives Tribunal; to ensure compliance with the principles of intergovernmental relations; to provide for intergovernmental relations within the co-operative sector; and to provide for the substitution of the long title of the Preamble; and to provide for matters connected therewith".

(Government Gazette, 2013).

1.2. Draft Regulations

The Draft Regulations for the practical implementation of the Co-operatives Amendment Act of 2013 as well as the Principles of Good Governance for Co-operatives have been printed in Government Gazette numbers 39019 (regulations) and 39029 (Principles of Good Governance) for public comment.²⁸

^{28 &}lt;u>https://www.saica.co.za/Technical/LegalandGovernance/Legislation/CoOperativesAct/tabid/2438/language/en-ZA/Default.aspx</u>

2. Co-operative Banks Act of 2007 (Act No. 40 of 2007)

A further development on the legislation front was the Co-operative Banks Act of 2007 (Act No. 40 of 2007). The purpose of this act is described as follows in the Act: "To promote and advance the social and economic welfare of all South Africans by enhancing access to banking services under sustainable conditions; to promote the development of sustainable and responsible co-operative banks; to establish an appropriate regulatory framework and regulatory institutions for co-operative banks that protect members of co-operative banks; to provide for the registration of deposit-taking financial services co-operatives as co-operative banks; to provide for the regulation and supervision of co-operative banks; and to provide for the establishment of co-operative banks supervisors and a development agency for co-operative banks; and to provide for matters connected therewith" (Government SA, n.d., Cooperative Banks).

3. The National Development Agency (NDA) Act of 1998 (Act No. 108 of 1998) (as amended in 2003)

This Act also has a bearing on the enabling environment for the SSE.

The NDA is a public entity, listed under Schedule 3A of the Public Finance Management Act (PFMA) of 1999 (Act No. 1 of 1999). Its mandates are t to contribute towards the eradication of poverty and its causes by granting funds to civil-society organisations (CSOs); implement development projects in poor communities. The NDA has to strengthen the institutional capacity of CSOs that provide services to poor communities and promote consultation, dialogue and sharing of development experience between CSOs and the relevant organs of state. The NDA will also engage in debating development policies; and undertake related research and publications.

(Government SA, n.d., Social Development).

4. The National Youth Development Agency (NYDA) Act of 2008 (Act No. 54 of 2008).

The NYDA is also instrumental in ensuring an enabling environment for the SSE to flourish. The NYDA was established to be a single, unitary structure and to address youth development issues at national, provincial and local government level. (NYDA, n.d.).

The focus on youth development is still high on the government's and the NYDA's agenda. The Youth Employment Accord was thus signed in 2013 and is a viable and meaningful approach to addressing the challenges of youth unemployment. As part of the Youth Employment Accord, the Economic Development Department (EDD) committed R3 billion in support of the growth of young entrepreneurs through the Industrial Development Corporation (IDC) and Small Enterprise Finance Agency (SEFA) (NYDA, n.d.).

5. The NPO Act of 1997 (Act No. 71 of 1997) (as amended in 2000 and 2012)

The purpose of this act is to provide an environment in which NPOs can flourish and to establish an administrative and regulatory framework within which NPOs can conduct their affairs. The act repealed certain portions of the Fund-raising Act of 1978 (Act No. 107 of 1978). The South African government enacted the NPO Act of 1997 as part of the legal framework to create an enabling environment for the sector.

6. The Companies Act of 2008 (Act No. 71 of 2008) (as amended in 2011) is also relevant in allowing the SSE to flourish.

A Non-Profit Company (NPC) in terms of the Companies Act of 2008 is the successor to the Section 21 company under the Companies Act of 1973 (Act No. 61 of 1973) which was also known as the incorporated association not for gain.

Every pre–existing company incorporated in terms of Section 21 of the Companies Act of 1973 is deemed to have amended its Memorandum and Articles of Association).

7. The Broad-Based Black Economic Empowerment (B-BBEE) Act of 2003 (Act No. 53 of 2003) (as amended)

This Act significantly impacts on creating an enabling environment for the SSE.

While the legislation is aimed at black economic empowerment, it deals particularly with enterprise and supplier development (ESD). The B-BBEE codes benefit the SSE in that enterprise development is a central aim which ensures that big companies not only procure from small, black-owned businesses, but also assist them in growing their businesses so that they can play a meaningful role in the economy. ESD is designed to ensure that the economy is as inclusive as possible by ensuring that procurement spending is directed at promoting skills development and job creation (Tshaka, 2014).

The rise of business incubation programmes as part of ESD and the financial support ensure that skills gaps are addressed and a myriad of interventions to assist black entrepreneurs are available.

8. Other relevant national-level laws and regulations affecting civil society include:

- The Constitution of the Republic of South Africa (Act No. 108 of 1996) (as amended)
- The Trust Property Control Act (TPCA) of 1988 (Act No. 57 of 1988)
- The Income Tax Act (ITA) of 1962 (Act No. 58 of 1962) (as amended)
- The Value Added Tax Act (VATA) of 1991 (Act No. 89 of 1991)

(The ICNL, 2015 cited in Steinman, S (2017)).

Several other legislations, although not aimed at the SSE, particularly enabled co-operatives to be formed. These include the Housing Act of 1997 (Act No. 107 of 1997) (as amended), the Social Development Act of 2011 (Act No. 3 of 2011), the Early Childhood Development Policy and the Preferential Procurement Policy Framework Act of 2000 (Act No. 5 of 2000) which recognise co-operatives and small businesses. The Health Act of 2003 (Act No. 61 of 2003) further allows for co-operatives in the health sector.

Among others, these policy instruments include:

- The National Industrial Policy Framework (NIPF);
- The Industrial Policy Action Plan (IPAP 2);
- The Accelerated and Shared Growth Initiative of South Africa (AsgiSA);
- The Women Empowerment Strategy (WES);
- The Regional Industrial Development Strategy (RIDS);

- The Integrated Strategy on the Promotion of Small, Medium and Micro-Sized Enterprises (SMMEs);
- The B-BBEE Strategy;
- The National Youth Economic Strategy;
- The Anti-Poverty Strategy;
- The Micro-Agricultural Finance Initiative of South Africa (MAFISA);
- The Black Business Supplier Development Programme (BBSDP); and
- The Export Marketing and Investment Assistance (EMIA).

Cited in Steinman, S (2017)

Annex C: The Final Draft Green Paper on the Social Economy

Draft Green Paper on the Social Economy

15 November 2019

Economic Development Department

GLOSSARY

Cooperatives	An autonomous association of persons united voluntarily to meet their common economic, social or cultural needs and aspirations through a jointly owned and democratically controlled enterprise organised and operated on cooperative principles (Cooperatives Act, 2005).
	Means a cooperative registered as a cooperative bank in terms of this Act whose members—
	are of similar occupation or profession or who are employed by a common employer or who are employed within the same business district; or
	have common membership in an association or organisation, including a business, religious, social, cooperative, labour or educational group; or
	reside within the same defined community or geographical area (Cooperative Banks Act, 2007).
	Informal non-profit organisations, typically based in the townships or rural areas and very close to beneficiary communities (Coetzee, 2018).
Cooperative Financial Institution	Co-operative Financial Institution is the umbrella term for member based deposit taking financial cooperatives, owned and controlled by their members who have a common bond and whose members choose to call themselves either a Credit Union, Savings and Credit Co-operative, Financial Services Co- operative and Financial Co-operative. These terms are often used interchangeably in the sector (Cooperative Banks Development Agency).
Works Programme	This is a national government Public Employment Programme aimed at drawing a significant number of unemployed people into productive work. The Programme is implemented across four sectors: Infrastructure, Social, Non- State, and Environment and Culture (Department of Public Works, 2019).
Foundation	A loose descriptive term for a set up specifically to give philanthropic donations to other organisations and causes. It is not a type of legal form in South Africa (Coetzee, 2018).
Papers	The process of making a law may start with a discussion document called a Green Paper that is drafted in the Ministry or department dealing with a particular issue. This discussion document gives an idea of the general thinking that informs a particular policy. It is then published for comment, suggestions or ideas. This leads to the development of a more refined discussion document, a White Paper, which is a broad statement of government policy. It is drafted by the relevant department or task team and the relevant parliamentary committees may propose amendments or other proposals. After this, it is sent back to the Ministry for further discussion, input and final decisions (RSA Parliament, 2019).
	A non-profit organisation that operates independently of any government, typically one whose purpose is to address a social or political issue (Oxford Dictionary).

Non-Profit	One of the legal forms that can be selected by non-profit organisations in South
Company	Africa. Its founding document is a Memorandum of Incorporation (MOI) and it is governed by a Board of Directors. It is incorporated under the Companies Act and registered with the Companies and Intellectual Properties Commission (CIPC). It is possible to have a NPC either with members or without members (Companies Act, 2008).
Non-Profit Organisation	A trust, company or other association of persons - (a) established for a public purpose; and (b) the income and property of which are not distributable to its members or office-bearers except as reasonable compensation for services rendered (Non-Profit Organisations Act, 1997).
	A trust can be established for private benefit or for a charitable purpose. 'Trust' means the arrangement through which the ownership in property of one person is by virtue of a trust instrument made over or bequeathed-
	to another person, the trustee, in whole or in part, to be administered or disposed of according to the provisions of the trust instrument for the benefit of the person or class of persons designated in the trust instrument or for the achievement of the object stated in the trust instrument; or
	to the beneficiaries designated in the trust instrument, which property is placed under the control of another person, the trustee, to be administered or disposed of according to the provisions of the trust instrument for the benefit of the person or class of persons designated in the trust instrument or for the achievement of the object stated in the trust instrument (Trust Property Control Act, 1988).
Philanthropy	An organisation distributing or supported by funds set aside for humanitarian purposes (Merriam-Webster, 2019).
Organisation	An accreditation provided by the South African Revenue Services to qualifying non-profit organisations. Defined in S30 of the Income Tax Act. It enables non-profit organisations to derive various tax benefits (Income Tax Act, 1962).
Programmes	Interventions adopted across the world in various countries aimed at addressing economic and social challenges. Devereux (2002) indicated that public works programmes are intended to alleviate poverty through providing work opportunities to economically active people who are either unemployed or underemployed (Department of Public Works, 2019).
	A social business or business venture that exists to address a social or environmental problem, earns a significant proportion of its income through the sale of goods and services, and uses its profits to fulfill its purpose (SE Green Paper, 2019).
Stokvels	Voluntary groups of natural persons [members] bound by a common cause who pool financial resources for the benefit of the group (National Association of Stokvels of SA, NASASA.co.za).

Voluntary association	According to Bamford (1982, p. 117), a voluntary association is "an agreement between three or more people to achieve a common object, primarily other than the making of profits", where this agreement may be written or verbal. In terms of legal personality, voluntary associations may take two forms, namely (Bamford, 1982):
	 Corporate bodies under the common law, known as the "universitas"; and
	 Non-corporate associations which remain unincorporated at common law

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

ABBREVIATION	FULL NAME
AI	Artificial Intelligence
СВО	Community-Based Organisation
CIPC	Companies and Intellectual Properties Commission
COGTA	Department of Cooperative Governance and Traditional Affairs
DBSA	Development Bank of Southern Africa
DEA	Department of Environmental Affairs
DFI	Development Finance Institutions
DoL	Department of Labour
DPW	Department of Public Works
DSBD	Department of Small Business Development
DSD	Department of Social Development
DST	Department of Science and Technology
DTI	Department of Trade and Industry
EDD	Economic Development Department
EPWP	Expanded Public Works Programmes
IGAC	Inter-Governmental Advisory Committee
ЮТ	Internet of Things
KPAs	Key Performance Areas
МІТ	National Union of Mineworkers' Mineworkers Investment Trust
NARYSEC	National Rural Youth Service Corps
NGO	Non-Government Organisation

NPC	Non-Profit Company
NPO	Non-Profit Organisation
NT	National Treasury
РВО	Public Benefit Organisation
POPCRU	Police and Prisons Civil Rights Union
QLFS	Quarterly Labour Force Survey
SACTWU	Southern African Clothing and Textile Workers Union
SARS	South African Revenue Service
SE	Social Economy
SEOs	Social Economy Organisations
VA	Voluntary association

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

- 1 The purpose of the Green Paper on the Social Economy is to provide a coherent approach towards the development of this sector which has been hampered by the lack of an overarching integrating policy position.
- 2 To create a common understanding of the Social Economy, the sector is to consist of: "economic activities that foster solidarity, social inclusion and cohesion as well as being driven by impactful social, community and environmental missions".
- 3 To streamline and harmonize the growth of the sector, the following policy interventions are proposed:

Table 1: Summary of Policy Focus Areas with associated Policy Interventions (PIs)

Policy Focus Area 1: Legal and Regulatory Environment

PI 1: Define the composition of the Social Economy

PI 2: Formalise the term "social enterprise"

Policy Focus Area 2: Finance mechanisms

PI 3: Promote appropriate-to-context investment and funding mechanisms

PI 4: Promote impact reporting

Policy Focus Area 3: Access to Markets

PI 5: Identify and pilot opportunities in new and existing **value-chains** for Social

Economy entities

PI 6: Promote practical, fit-for-purpose capacity-building initiative

PI 7: Promote hybrid business models suitable for scaling and franchising

PI 8: Build a "Buy Social" brand

Policy Focus Area 4: Social Innovation

PI 9: Promote innovation for social good

PI 10: Implement a Whole-of-Government Social Economy **website**

- 4 An Implementation Plan, with pilot sites in identified rural and township economies, for the policy, monitored through an M&E framework that focuses on three KPAs integration, growth, and sustainability of the Social Economy based on a "Beyond GDP" set of qualitative and quantitative indicators.
- 5 To ensure successful implementation of the policy, this Green Paper proposes the creation of two National Structures: an Inter-Governmental Advisory Committee (IGAC), with provincial and local municipality participation, and a Reference Panel; to steer implementation and support continued policy focus during implementation, respectively.

THE GREEN PAPER

INTRODUCTION

- 6 Since the 1980s, economic policy has been guided by the neo-liberal, market-led model. While this model has been able to reduce poverty, improve living standards, enhance productivity and decrease inequality between countries, it has been unable to ensure sustainability and inclusivity to all. There are sectors of society that remain under-served and under-serviced.
- 7 The Social Economy is positioned as a viable addition to the "standard" market economy. It has the potential to contribute meaningfully to addressing the following developmental challenges faced by the country, inter alia:
 - Poverty and inequality
 - High levels of unemployment, especially amongst young people
 - Weak 'economic inclusion'
 - Social marginalisation
 - Climate vulnerability
 - Low levels of innovation
 - Uncoordinated social capital
 - State-dependence
 - Sluggish local development
 - Low numbers of small enterprises

PROBLEM STATEMENT

- 8 Social Economy activities have occurred in South Africa for decades. Several public and private sector policies, frameworks and interventions have guided these activities and promoted the development of the Social Economy. However, the existing policy and legislative frameworks were developed without an overarching integrated policy position on the sector.
- **9** The lack of a common definition of the Social Economy has led to incoherent understanding of its potential to address the developmental challenges faced by South Africa and resulted in inadequate government support of the sector.
- 10 Through the Green and White Papers, government can facilitate a definitive, common understanding of the Social Economy, which would allow for the sector to receive tailored support and grow.
- 11 The Green Paper on the Social Economy aims to provide a coherent policy framework and will culminate in a White Paper.

SOCIAL ECONOMY BOUNDARIES: DEFINITION AND SIZE

- 12 Currently, there is no common definition of the Social Economy, both locally and internationally. It is understood, though, that activities undertaken by Social Economy organisations have a distinct purpose to address social, societal and/or environmental challenges for the benefit of a group or community.
- 13 As per the National Social Economy Draft Green Paper Consultation Conference in 2019, the Social Economy is generally understood as a sector consisting of economic activities that foster solidarity, social inclusion and cohesion as well as being driven by impactful social, community and environmental missions.
- 14 Participation in the Social Economy is varied. Some organisations, such as small businesses and corporations, participate through the implementation of programmes or through separate registered entities. Other organisations, such as non-profit companies, trusts and co-operatives, participate directly and are formed with distinct and deliberate social goals in mind.
- 15 This varied nature of the Social Economy needs to be accommodated in its definition. Following multiple consultations and iterations, a spectrum descriptor is presented in Figure 1, where:
- 15.1 On the horizontal axis, organisations are differentiated in terms of the extent of their self-sufficiency or reliance on external funding.
- 15.2 On the vertical axis, organisations are categorised in terms of the strength of their social mission.



Figure 1: Spectrum descriptor of the social economy, with programmatic interventions

- 16 The part of the spectrum that this policy would cover, as outlined in Figure 1, is indicated by the shaded area.
- 17 The intention of the policy is to strengthen the eco-system of organisations created with a mission to resolve social, societal and/or environmental challenges, with the long-term vision of enabling their sustainable growth and development.
- 18 Current estimates suggest that the Social Economy contributes 4.5% (or around 735 000 jobs) towards employment in the country.
- 19 The lack, up to now, of a commonly known definition and set of indicators for the Social Economy means that the sector will continue to be challenging to measure, and any estimate is subject to debate.
- 20 The misalignment of the Social Economy with the current national accounts building blocks make the quantification of the Social Economy using traditional economic indicators such as employment and GDP challenging. Furthermore, due to the social good function that Social Economy exudes, its assessment cannot be only monetary-based and can benefit from qualitative assessment of the progress made.
- 21 Recognising that measurement is essential for the credibility and growth of the sector, a tailored, "Beyond GDP" approach to monitoring the Social Economy is required.

POLICY FOCUS AREAS AND INTERVENTIONS

- 22 This section outlines the policy focus areas that will allow for sustainable growth of the Social Economy sector and identifies interventions that will facilitate such growth. The Policy Focus Areas which have been identified are:
- 22.1 Legal and Regulatory Environment
- 22.2 Finance Mechanisms
- 22.3 Access to Markets
- 22.4 Social Innovation

Legal and Regulatory Environment

- 23 South Africa has legislation and regulatory frameworks that directly and indirectly impact the Social Economy. The Companies Act, the Non-profit Organisations Act, and the Co-operatives Act for example, provide some definitional clarity and effective legal structures for those specific organisations operating in the Social Economy.
- 24 An overview of laws and regulations applicable to the Social Economy is depicted below:



Figure 2: Laws and regulations applicable to Social Economy organisations

Example of legislatory interactions:

The Co-operatives Act No. 14 of 2005 defines various forms and types of co-operatives, including financial services co-operatives. The Co-operatives Amendment Act No. 6 of 2013 substitutes the definition of financial services co-operatives with that of financial co-operatives, defining it as "a co-operative whose main objective is to provide financial services to its members".

The Co-operative Banks Act No. 40 of 2008 provides for the definition of a co-operative bank as a "co-operative registered as a co-operative bank". The Financial Sector Regulations Act No. 9 of 2017 amends this definition of a co-operative bank, defining it as "a co-operative or a co-operative financial institution registered as a co-operative bank". The Financial Sector Regulations Act further provides for the definition of a co-operative financial institution, defining it as "a co-operative that takes deposits and chooses to identify itself of the name Financial Co-operative, Financial Services Co-operative, Credit Union or Savings and Credit Co-operative."

25 Although the legislative framework applicable to the Social Economy is largely adequate,

the fragmented nature of the definitions scattered through various legislative documents impedes the coherent approach to the sector's development and growth. Furthermore, the existing laws and regulations do not provide a definition for a "social enterprise" type of an organisation and make some definitions, i.e. stokvels, public benefit organisations and co-operative financial institutions (CFIs), ambiguous.

26 Considering the range of existing legislation in South Africa, the policy interventions in

this Green Paper are not intended to add to the intervention-focused and sectoral measures that already exist, but rather to complement and connect them by creating a common understanding.

- 27 In line with the above, the following interventions are proposed to strengthen the legal and regulatory environment for the Social Economy:
- **27.1 PI 1**: Define the composition of the Social Economy by:
- 27.1.1 Delineating Social Economy organisations in terms of social enterprises, stokvels, co-operatives and non-profit organisations, where:
 - Non-profit organisations comprise trusts, non-profit companies and other associations of persons
 - Co-operatives comprise of agricultural co-operatives, consumer

co-operatives, co-operative burial societies, housing co-operatives, marketing and supply cooperatives, services co-operatives, social co-operatives, worker co-operatives, and cooperative financial institutions (CFIs), where:

CFIs mean a co-operative that takes deposits and chooses

to identify itself by use of the name Financial Co-operative, Financial Services Co-operative, Credit Union or Savings and Credit Co-operative

- 27.1.2 Publicise the Social Economy spectrum (Figure 2) supported by a glossary of definitions as an illustrative guide for navigating the Social Economy legislative environment.
- 27.2 PI 2: Formalise the term "social enterprise" by including the following definition into the legislative framework (i.e. the Income Tax Act No. 58 of 1962 and the Companies Act No. 71 of 2008):
- 27.2.1 A social enterprise is a "a business venture that exists to address a social or environmental problem, earns a significant proportion of its income through the sale of goods and services, and uses its profits to fulfil its social or environmental purpose".

Finance Mechanisms

- 28 As access to finance is repeatedly cited as an area of constraint for the Social Economy, this Policy Focus Area aims to ensure such access is inclusive and promotes accountability and accurate reporting on both financial and impact indicators.
- 29 Government should facilitate the development of finance mechanisms that allow Social Economy entities to access finance that is appropriate to their needs and constraints, while promoting transparent reporting both by lenders and lendees. Ensuring capital is available at a local level is key.
- **30** This facilitation is envisaged to be achieved through the following interventions:
- **30.1 PI 3:** Promote appropriate-to-context investment and funding mechanisms by:

- 30.1.1 Encouraging patient venture capital and venture debt with longer lead times on returns and measurement of social and environmental returns, particularly at early stage
- **30.1.2** Facilitating dialogue engagements between public and private sectors to develop appropriate-tocontext funding mechanisms such as early stage asset-backed lending, quick access to small funds, blended and collaborative funding models leveraging investments from the public sector and development finance institutions (DFIs), and Outcomes-Based Public and Private Sector Investing.
- **30.1.3** Supporting efforts to grow CFIs and co-operative banks as a mechanism to improve access to personal and business finance
- **30.2 PI 4:** Promote impact reporting by:
- **30.2.1** Improving standardisation of transparent reporting on financial and social impact performance of public and private investments
- 30.2.2 Publicising social and environmental benefits derived from the Social Economy

Access to Markets

- 31 Organisations in the Social Economy are often excluded from supply chains in public and private procurement, which jeopardises their sustainability and ability to make a positive contribution towards South Africa's developmental challenges.
- 32 This Policy Focus Area seeks to enable better access to private and public sector markets by identifying and exploring opportunities, building capacity within the social economy, as well as establishing a Social Economy mark.
- **33** The specific policy interventions recommended to improve market access for social economy organisations are:
- **33.1 PI 5:** Identify and pilot opportunities in new and existing value-chains for Social Economy entities by:
 - **33.1.1** Undertaking research and analysis of values chains within prioritised sectors, their entry barriers, and broader issues faced by new and existing entities
 - **33.1.2** Identifying opportunities within the prioritised value chains for Social Economy organisations and companies, and publicising these Social Economy projects
 - **33.1.3** Incubating, through close support, Social Economy projects within existing and new value chains, with a focus on rural areas and township economies with local government participation
- **33.2 PI 6**: Promote collaborative, practical and fit-for-purpose capacity building initiatives to heighten participation across value chains by:
 - **33.2.1** Strengthening intermediary organisations that offer support to the Social Economy
 - 33.2.2 Providing management and leadership training programmes relevant to the Social Economy

- **33.2.3** Offering mentoring and twinning initiatives to facilitate practical knowledge and skills generation
- **33.2.4** Facilitating knowledge generation and knowledge sharing on local models that have worked, and not worked, in different local settings, historically and currently
- **33.2.5** Strengthening collaboration between the Social Economy and other entities to lessen isolation of entrepreneurs and facilitate knowledge sharing beneficial for both parties
- **33.2.6** Promoting and supporting the establishment of Communities of Practice a coming together of entities or practitioners with similar interests, challenges or approaches to share lessons and experience
- **33.3 PI 7:** Promote hybrid business models suitable for scaling and franchising by:
 - **33.3.1** Identifying existing successful social enterprises following a hybrid model and providing the support necessary for their growth and franchising
- **33.4 PI 8:** Build a "Buy Social" brand by:
 - **33.4.1** In partnership with BrandSA, introducing a "Buy Social" mark to encourage other entities to support and actively participate in the Social Economy, and consumers to buy from local social enterprises and co-operatives

Social Innovation

- 34 Social Innovation is defined as new responses to social needs and may be products, services or models addressing unmet needs more effectively.
- 35 Innovative Social Economy models may complement the work of the state by offering better delivery options by being closer to the problem, having faster response times, and being more flexible. They can draw from innovative thinking and business-like approach of the private sector rendering them more efficient and cost-effective that the state.
- 36 To enable Social Innovation, the following policy interventions are proposed:
- **36.1 PI 9**: Promote innovation for social good by:
- 36.1.1 Using the existing incubation and innovation hubs to host Social Economy Ideas Festivals
- **36.1.2** Providing seed funding and creating incubation spaces, and sites particularly in rural and township economies, for the sector to test innovative products, services, and business models
- **36.2 PI 10:** Implement a Whole-of-Government Social Economy website which:
- **36.2.1** Promoting focuses on enabling e-access to information (information linked to the Policy Interventions discussed, as a starting point) and simplified, secure e-processes for establishing businesses and reporting aimed at reducingred-tape

IMPLEMENTATION, MONITORING AND EVALUATION (IM&E)

- **37** The purpose of the Green Paper IM&E system is to facilitate government-wide adoption and implementation of the Social Economy policy with a pro-active approach geared towards support and development.
- **38** This needs to be accompanied by the following set of activities:
- **38.1** The development of an Implementation Plan for the policy, with pilot incubation sites identified within underserved rural and township economy.
- 38.2 Developing a Practice Note on outcomes-based public investment with National Treasury
- **38.3** Developing a tailor-made list of quantitative and qualitative indicators for a fuller and richer understanding of the status and growth of the Social Economy in South Africa
- 38.4 Developing an interactive database of organisations operating in South African Social Economy sector
- **38.5** Creating an electronic central information system with links to various Social Economy programmes and initiatives implemented by public and private sector
 - **39** The responsibility for implementation of the White Paper will lie with two National Structures, namely the Inter-Governmental Advisory Committee (IGAC) and a reference panel, and government organisations operating in the Social Economy space. Table 2 outlines the composition of these structures, with their respective roles and responsibilities.

National structure	Composition	Roles and responsibilities
IGAC	Department of Economic Development (DED), Department of Social Development (DSD), Department of Small Business Development (DSBD), Department of Rural Development and Land Reform (DRDLR), Department of Trade and Industry (the dti), Department of Co- operative Governance and Traditional Affairs (COGTA), Department of Science and Innovation (DSI)	 departments have view of the same Social Economy KPIs Co-manage the Whole-of-Government Social Economy Website Co-manage the Access to markets Value Chain Incubation sites in rural and township areas Monitor the implementation of the Social Economy Policy Compile integrated M&E reports
(12-month	Business labour, government, private sector, and local government	5

Table 2: Composition, roles and responsibilities of National Structures

40 The Green Paper M&E framework encompasses three Key Performance Areas (KPAs). These KPAs and their respective indicators are provided in Table 3.

 Table 3: M&E framework for the implementation of the Social Economy Green Paper

KPA	Indicator question		
KPA			
	1.1 Has the guide on the Social Economy spectrum been developed and publicised?		
	1.2 Has the legislative framework, i.e. the Income Tax Act and t Companies Act, been amended to include the social enterpri definition?		
	PI 1: Define the composition of the Social Economy		
	• PI 2: Formalise the term "social enterprise"		
КРА	Which of the following policy interventions have been implemented in the current financial year by a Department/s?		
	 PI 3: Promote appropriate-to-context investment and funding mechanisms 		
	PI 4: Promote impact reporting		
	 PI 5: Identify and pilot opportunities in new and existing value chains for Social Economy entities 		
	 PI 6: Promote practical, fit-for-purpose capacity- building initiative 		
	 PI 7: Promote hybrid business models suitable for scaling and franchising 		
	PI 8: Build a "Buy Social" brand		
	PI 9: Promote innovation for social good		
	PI 10: Implement a Whole-of-Government Social Economy website		
	What actions have been taken by the Department/s to operationalise policy interventions targeted in the current financial year?		
	why do these actions support economic inclusion, entrepreneurship, innovation, and/or environmental resilience?		

КРА	How many Social Economy entities have been created as a result of the actions implemented by the government organisations in the current financial year?
	To which extent have the existing Social Economy entities expanded their reach in the existing value chains as a result of the implemented actions by the government organisations in the current financial year?
Products	
KPA	What percentage of income do Social Economy organisations receive from external sources, i.e. donor-funding, government grants, etc. as opposed to internal generating income?
	How has the ratio between internal generating income and external funding changed year-on-year? Does it illustrate the increasing ability of Social Economy organisations to be self-sufficient?
	What practical examples can be provided to illustrate collaboration and co- operation of the Social Economy organisations with other sectors as a result of actions implemented by the government organisations?

CONCLUSION

- 41 The Social Economy is a sector which consists of economic activities that foster solidarity, social inclusion and cohesion as well as being driven by impactful social, community and environmental missions.
- 42 While recognising the existing legislative and policy frameworks in South Africa, this Green Paper proposes a coherent national policy with regard to the Social Economy. A set of proposed Policy Focus Areas, with recommended policy interventions, are put forward the aim being to support the sustainable growth of the Social Economy as an economic sector.